TITLE: Workforce Investment Act Gold-Standard Evaluation (WGSE)

The U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration (ETA) is soliciting proposals for a rigorous, random assignment evaluation of the Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth formula programs established under title I of the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (WIA). The evaluation will examine these programs' impacts on participants' post-program employment and earnings and their cost effectiveness. The evaluation will compare outcomes of WIA participants to the outcomes of similar individuals who do not receive WIA services.

You are invited to submit a proposal/bid in accordance with the requirements of the following Solicitation: [X] Request for Proposal, [ ] Invitation for Bid. Proposals/Bids must be received by the Government no later than the local time on the Due Date stated in the table below. Potential offerors/bidders are asked to complete and submit a proposal/bid intent form

See Section L (Section C if SF 1449 is used) for proposal/bid instructions

ALL AMENDMENTS TO THIS SOLICITATION WILL BE MADE AVAILABLE THROUGH THE GOVERNMENT HOMEPAGE AT http://www.doleta.gov/sga/rfp.cfm

IT IS THE OFFEROR'S RESPONSIBILITY TO CHECK THIS SITE PERIODICALLY FOR OFFICIAL UPDATES/AMENDMENTS TO THE SOLICITATION.

Solicitation Number:	DOL081RP20140
Issue Date:	11-16-2007
Due Date:	01-16-2008
Time:	2:00 p.m. E.S.T
Program Office:	1630
Contracting Officer:	KEITH A. BOND
Contact Point: Phone: Fax: E-Mail:	Dave Chiu 202-693-3092 202-693-2965 chiu.dave@dol.gov
Set Aside:	Unrestricted

# PERTINENT TECHNICAL SECTIONS OF SOLICITATION

Offerors are encouraged to carefully read the entire Solicitation by scrolling downward. The Solicitation includes all pertinent technical sections imbedded in the document as well as the instructions required for submitting a proposal. For your convenience, the pertinent technical sections of the Solicitation have also been linked directly below (in Adobe PDF format):

Section B - Supplies or Services and Price/Costs

Section C - Description/Specifications/Statement of Work

Section F - Deliveries or Performance

Section L -Instructions, Conditions, and Notices to Offerors

Section M - Evaluation Factors for Award

SOLICITATION, OFFER AND AWARD				1. THIS CONTRACT IS A RATED ORDER UNDER DPAS (15 CFR 700)							PAGES 113					
2. CONTRACT NUMBER 3. SOLICITATION NUMBER			ON NUMBER			4. TYF	E OF SOLI	E OF SOLICITATION 5			DATE ISSUED 6. REQUISITI		QUISITION/PL	RCHASE N	IUMBER	
TBD DOL081RP20140					L	SEALED	,	,	11-16	-2007						
				Inma		LX	NEGOTI			<u> </u>						
7.ISSUED BY CODE ETA U.S. Department of Labor, ETA/OGCM						8.ADDRESS OFFER TO (H other than Item 7)  U.S. Department of Labor, ETA/OGCM										
	Divis	ion of Contract Se	vices							of Contr			3CM			
		onstitution Avenue N-4655	NW						Cons m N-4	stitution	Avenu	e, NW				
		ngton DC 20210								on DC 202	210					
NOTE:	In sealed	bid solicitations "offer" and "offero	" mean "bid" and "bidd	er".												
						SO	LIC	ITATIC	N							
9. Seale	d offers in Item	original and See L	. 7 copies	for furnishing to	the supplies o	or servi	ices in	the Schedu	e will be			fied in Item 8, or E.S.T loca			ory located	in
											(Hour)			(Date)		
			Vithdrawals: See Section	on L, Provision	No. 52.214-7	7 or 52		. All Offers are subject to all terms and conditions contained in this solicitation.  D COLLECT CALLS)  C. E-MAIL ADDRESS								
						1	AREA (		UMBER		XT.	-				
		Da	ve Chiu					202-6	93-30	92		chiu.da	ve@dol.g	ov		
						11. T/	ABLE (	OF CONTE	ITS		See At	tached Tal	ole of C	ontents		
(X)	SEC.		DESCRIPTION			PAC	PAGE(S) (X) SEC. DESCRIPTION							PAGE(S)		
		1	THE SCHEDULE									RT II - CONTRAC	T CLAUSES			
	A B	SOLICITATION/CONTRACT FO							- 1	CONTRACT C		CUMENTS, EXHI	BITS AND OT	HER ATTACH		
	С	DESCRIPTION/SPECS./WORK							J	LIST OF ATTA			DITO AND OT	TIER ATTAOL		
	D	PACKAGING AND MARKING	-							1		RESENTATIONS	S AND INSTRU	JCTIONS		1
	Е	INSPECTION AND ACCEPTAN	CE							REPRESENTA	TIONS, C	ERTIFICATIONS	AND OTHER			
	F	DELIVERIES OR PERFORMAN	CE						К	STATEMENTS	OF OFFE	RORS				
	G	CONTRACT							L	INSTR., COND	NSTR., CONDS., AND NOTICES TO OFFERORS					
	Н	SPECIAL CONTRACT REQUIR	EMENTS						М		N FACTORS FOR AWARD					
					•				olete	d by offer	or)					
		oes not apply if the solicitation incl with the above, the undersigned a	-								J. 41. 1		- ) ( 1b 1-			
for i		with the above, the undersigned a offers specified above, to furnish a														
		OR PROMPT PAYMENT I, Clause No. 52-232-8)		10 CALEND	AR DAYS (%	6)		20 CALEN	IDAR DA	AYS (%)	30 CALENDAR DAYS (%) CALENDAR DAYS (%)					
		GEMENT OF AMENDMENTS			AMENDM	IENT N	10.			DATE AMENDMENT NO.			DATE			
SO	ICITATIO	cknowledges receipt of amendme NN for offerors and related docume														
nun	bered and	d dated:														
	ME AND		CC	DDE		FAG	CILITY				AND TITLE OF I print)	PERSON AUT	HORIZED TO	SIGN OFF	ER	
	FOFFER	OR														
	15B	TELEPHONE NUMBER									17. SIGNA	TURE			18. OFF	ER DATE
AREA C		NUMBER EXT.		HECK IF REM E - ENTER SU												
	(202)	693-3092		ΔW	/ARD (1	To k	ne c	omnle	ed h	y Govern	ment	1				
19. ACC	EPTED A	S TO ITEMS NUMBERED	2	0. AMOUNT	.,			T -		G AND APPROP		<u> </u>				
22. AUTHORITY FOR USING OTHER THAN FULL AND OPEN COMPETITION:  10 U.S.C. 2304(a) ( ) 41 U.S.C. 253(c) ( )				23. SUBMIT INVOICES TO ADDRESS SHOWN IN (4 copies unless otherwise specified)												
24. ADMINISTERED BY (If other than Item 7) CODE				25. PAYMENT WILL BE MADE BY CODE ETA												
U.S. Department of Labor, ETA/OGCM Division of Contract Services				U.S. Department of Labor, ETA Division of Accounting												
200 Constitution Avenue, NW Room N-4655					Room N-4702 200 Constitution Ave, NW											
Washington DC 20210  26. NAME OF CONTRACTING OFFICER (Type or print)					Washington DC 20210  27. UNITED STATES OF AMERICA  28. AWARD DAT					PD DATE						
20. NAME OF CONTINUOUS OFFICER (Type of print)					28. AWARD DA				DATE							
Keith A. Bond																
										(Signature	of Contrac	ting Officer)				
IMPORT	PORTANT - Award will be made on this Form, or on Standard Form 26, or by other authorized official written notice.															

# **Table of Contents**

PART I - THE SCHEDULE	B-1
SECTION B - SUPPLIES OR SERVICES AND PRICE/COSTS	B-1
SECTION C - DESCRIPTION/SPECIFICATIONS/STATEMENT OF WORK	C-1
C.1 PURPOSE	
C.3 OBJECTIVES	
C.5 TASKS	
SECTION D - PACKAGING AND MARKING	D-1
[For this Solicitation, there are NO clauses in this Section]	D-1
SECTION E - INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE	E-1
E.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	E-1
SECTION F - DELIVERIES OR PERFORMANCE	F-1
F.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCEF.2 PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE	
F.3 LEVEL OF EFFORT	
SECTION G - CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION DATA	
G.1 INVOICE REQUIREMENTS	
G.2 METHOD OF PAYMENTG.3 DOLAR 2952.201-70 CONTRACTING OFFICER'S TECHNICAL REPRESENTATIVE	
SECTION H - SPECIAL CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS	
H.1 BUDGET LINE ITEM FLEXIBILITY	H-1
H.2 FRINGE BENEFITS	H-1
H.3 VACATIONS, SICK-LEAVE HOLIDAYS	
H.4 TRAVEL AND PER DIEM	
H.5 USE OF AND PAYMENT TO CONSULTANTS	
H.6 UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE COSTH.7 ACCOUNTING AND AUDITING SERVICES	H-2
H.8 PRINTING	ш 3
H.9 KEY PERSONNEL	
H.10 CONTRACT NUMBER IDENTIFICATION	H-4
H.11 SUBMISSION OF CORRESPONDENCE	
H.12 OTHER CONTRACTORS	
H.13 LAWS APPLICABLE	H-4
H.14 DISPOSITION OF MATERIAL	H-5
H.15 NONDISCRIMINATION AND EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES	H-5
H.16 FEDERAL REPORTS	
H.17 DISCLOSURE OF CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	
H.18 ELIMINATION OF SEXIST LANGUAGE AND ART WORK	
H.19 HAZARDOUS OCCUPATION ORDERS	
H.20 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS (FAR-Subpart 28.3)	
H.21 DATA COLLECTION FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR	H-7

H.22 PERFORMANCE STANDARDS	11.0
H.23 RESTRICTION ON USE OF DOL FUNDS FOR LOBBYING	H-8
H.24 PUBLICATION OF MATERIALS	
H.25 INDIRECT COSTS	
PART II - CONTRACT CLAUSES	
PART II - CONTRACT CLAUSES	1-1
SECTION I - CONTRACT CLAUSES	I-1
I.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	I-1
I.2 52.216-7 ALLOWABLE COST AND PAYMENT (DEC 2002)	
I.3 52.222-39 NOTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS CONCERNING PAYMENT OF UN	ION
DUES OR FEES (DEC 2004)	
I.4 52.222-41 SERVICE CONTRACT ACT OF 1965, AS AMENDED (JUL 2005)	I-8
I.5 52.222-42 STATEMENT OF EQUIVALENT RATES FOR FEDERAL HIRES (MAY 1989)	
I.6 52.222-49 SERVICE CONTRACT ACT - PLACE OF PERFORMANCE UNKNOWN (MA	
1989)	
I.8 52.232-25 PROMPT PAYMENT (FEB 2002) Alternate I (FEB 2002)	
I.9 52.249-14 EXCUSABLE DELAYS (APR 1984)	
I.10 52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)	
I.11 52.219-14 LIMITATIONS ON SUBCONTRACTING (DEC 1996)	
I.12 52.219-9 SMALL BUSINESS SUBCONTRACTING PLAN (SEPT 2007)	I-19
PART III - LIST OF DOCUMENTS, EXHIBITS AND OTHER ATTACHMENTS	J-1
SECTION J - LIST OF ATTACHMENTS	J-1
J.1 CONTRACT PRICING PROPOSAL COVER SHEET, SF 1411	J-1
J.2 COST AND PRICE ANALYSIS, ETA 8555	
J.3 STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL CAPABILITY, ETA 8554	
J.4 COST CONTRACTOR'S INVOICE, ETA 3100-1	J-1
J.5 COST CONTRACTOR'S DETAILED STATEMENT OF COST, ETA 3-2	J-1
J.6 VETS-100 - FEDERAL CONTRACTOR VETERANS EMPLOYM'T RPT, OMB 1293-0005	
J.7 PAST PERFORMANCE REFERENCE INFORMATION	
J.8 PAST PERFORMANCE EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE	J-1
J.9 ORAL PRESENTATION EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE	
J.10 EXAMPLE OF A MODIFIED RESUME	
J.11 EXAMPLE OF THE SUBCONTRACTING PLAN FORMAT (14 PAGES)	J-1
PART IV - REPRESENTATIONS AND INSTRUCTIONS	K-1
SECTION K - REPRESENTATIONS, CERTIFICATIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS OF OFFER	ORSK-1
K.1 52.204-8 ANNUAL REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (JAN 2006)	
K.2 52.230-1 COST ACCOUNTING STANDARDS NOTICES AND CERT (JUNE 2000) K.3 52.230-7 PROPOSAL DISCLOSURECOST ACCOUNTING PRACTICE CHANGES (AF	
2005)	
K.4 SIGNATURE BLOCK	
SECTION L - INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS, AND NOTICES TO OFFERORS	
L.1 NOTICE LISTING SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	–
L.2 52.216-1 TYPE OF CONTRACT (APR 1984) L.3 52.233-2 SERVICE OF PROTEST (SEP 2006)	
L.3 52.233-2 SERVICE OF PROTEST (SEP 2006) L.4 52.252-1 SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998	L-1
L.5 PAST PERFORMANCE	
L.6 ORAL PRESENTATION	

L.7 SUBMISSION OF PROPOSAL	L-6
L.8 SUBCONTRACTING PLAN	L-10
L.9 SUBCONTRACTING (LARGE BUSINESS)	L-10
L.10 SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS	L-11
L.11 CONFIRMATION OF PROPOSED KEY PERSONNEL (OCT 2000)	L-11
L.12 REQUEST FOR CLARIFICATION (RFC)	L-12
SECTION M - EVALUATION FACTORS FOR AWARD	М 1
SECTION WI - EVALUATION FACTORS FOR AWARD	
M.1 BASIS FOR AWARD (BEST VALUE)	
M.2 EVALUATION CRITERIA	M-1
M.3 DETERMINING BEST OVERALL VALUE	M-5

## **PART I - THE SCHEDULE**

## SECTION B - SUPPLIES OR SERVICES AND PRICE/COSTS

## SERVICES ORDERED

Title: "Workforce Investment Act Gold-Standard Evaluation (WGSE)"

The U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration (ETA) is soliciting proposals for a rigorous, random assignment evaluation of the Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth formula programs established under title I of the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (WIA). The evaluation will examine these programs' impacts on participants' post-program employment and earnings and their cost effectiveness. The evaluation will compare outcomes of WIA participants to the outcomes of similar individuals who do not receive WIA services. The study sample will be tracked for at least four years from the point of random assignment. The evaluation will take approximately seven years to complete.

Solicitation No. is DOL071RP20140

The period of performance is seventy four (74) months from the date of contract execution by the government.

This solicitation is Unrestricted.

A cost reimbursement type contract is contemplated for this solicitation.

Closing time and date are January 16, 2008 at 2:00 p.m. Eastern Standard Time.

There is no incumbent contractor for this solicitation.

# REQUESTS FOR CLARIFICATION (RFC) MUST BE RECEIVED NO LATER THAN 5:00 PM EASTERN STANDARD TIME DECEMBER 7, 2007.

Only electronic submission of requests will be accepted. They shall be submitted to Mr. Dave Chiu at chiu.daye@dol.gov. Should any RFC be received after the date stated above, the Government reserves the right Field Code Changed not to provide an answer. If, however, the Government determines that the RFC raises an issue of significant importance, the Government will respond electronically.

The Government will not provide any information concerning requests for clarifications in response to telephone calls from offerors. All requests will be answered electronically and will be available to all offeror's at the DOLETA Internet site (www.doleta.gov/sga/rfp.cfm). Offerors interested in being placed on a bidders list and networking for the above referenced RFP, please provide the Name and Address of Organization; Telephone Number; and Point of Contact electronically to Dave Chiu at chiu.dave@dol.gov, by 5:00 p.m., December 7, 2007.

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

Please be advised that it is the sole responsibility of the offeror to continually view the website for any amendment to this solicitation.

B-1

#### SECTION C - DESCRIPTION/SPECIFICATIONS/STATEMENT OF WORK

## C. 1 PURPOSE

The Employment and Training Administration (ETA) is soliciting proposals for a rigorous, random assignment evaluation of the Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth formula programs established under title I of the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (WIA). The evaluation will examine these programs' impacts on participants' post-program employment and earnings and their cost effectiveness. The evaluation will compare outcomes of WIA participants to the outcomes of similar individuals who do not receive WIA services. The study sample will be tracked for at least four years from the point of random assignment. The evaluation will take approximately seven years to complete.

#### C. 2 BACKGROUND

## a. The Workforce Investment Act of 1998

The Workforce Investment Act (WIA), enacted in August 1998, reformed federal job training programs and created a new, comprehensive workforce investment system. WIA was a groundbreaking piece of legislation that replaced the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) and amended the Wagner-Peyser Act. WIA's key objective is to "consolidate, coordinate, and improve employment, training, literacy and vocational rehabilitation programs in the United States." The impetus for this change grew out of concern that the then-existing public workforce system was made up of an array of separately funded employment and training programs—by some counts over 150 separate programs—that typically operated without effective coordination or collaboration. This resulted in redundancies and made it difficult for customers to navigate.

WIA was designed to lend coherence to this disorder and make the public workforce system customer-focused and demand-driven. It aimed to do so by promoting the following seven key underlying principles.

- 1. Streamlining services through integration. To redress service fragmentation, WIA mandates the establishment of a One-Stop service delivery system, by which key partners involved in providing workforce development assistance are to come together to plan and coordinate their services. To the extent that doing so is consistent with their authorizing legislation, each partner is to contribute to the costs and maintenance of the One-Stop delivery system in a way that is reflective of the partner's usage and benefits.
- 2. Providing universal access to services. As a means to "improve the quality of the workforce ... and enhance the productivity and competitiveness of the Nation," the Act gives every adult access to basic services made available through the One-Stop system. Such universal access represents a sharp departure from the eligibility criteria imposed under JTPA.
- 3. Empowering individuals through a customer-focused approach to services. The development of the One-Stop system is seen as a major method of facilitating customer access to services, in that customers should be able to utilize a broad array of services through convenient physical access points or remotely via the Internet. Moreover, customers can take charge of their own career planning and career development by accessing whatever core services— labor market information, job search assistance, and career planning tools—they feel they need. Finally, those who need training services to upgrade their occupational skills can do so through the use of Individual Training Accounts (ITAs). ITAs are

C-1

#### **Section C**

voucher-like vehicles designed to promote customers' choice in selecting training programs and providers.

- 4. *Promoting state and local flexibility*. Under the premise that states and local areas know best what service designs and delivery strategies are optimal for their communities, WIA deliberately devolves decision-making authority. Thus, local officials have wide latitude in determining the emphasis they give to various services (e.g., training vs. core services) and which customers they wish to target.
- 5. Promoting system accountability. WIA enhances the focus on accountability and continuous improvement. One aspect of this is holding states and local areas accountable for the performance of their workforce investment systems through seventeen core performance and additional customer satisfaction measures that track customers' outcomes following service receipt and their satisfaction with services. Additionally, training providers must meet performance criteria in order to be deemed "eligible" to serve ITA holders; these criteria relate to the program completion rates and employment outcomes of previous cohorts of trainees.
- 6. Engaging the private sector. As a means of building a world-class public workforce system and keeping America competitive in a global economy, WIA endeavors to meet the needs of businesses as well as job seekers. WIA engages the business community in strategic planning through its representation on workforce boards, and as a customer of the workforce system.
- 7. *Improving youth programs*. Recognizing that previous formula-funded youth workforce programs have failed to realize their promise, WIA calls for a substantial redirection of effort. Among these, the legislation promotes comprehensive youth service strategies, driven by a youth-development framework, in place of the short-term interventions—such as summer youth employment as a stand-alone activity—that were typical under JTPA. Additionally, WIA establishes Youth Councils, as an adjunct of the Local Workforce Investment Board, to coordinate youth activities and provide a broad vision of purpose.

# b. Past Evaluations of the Publicly-Funded Workforce Investment System

The National JTPA Study was carried out as a classical experiment in 16 sites across the country between November 1987 and September 1989. Abt Associates and the Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation conducted the evaluation for ETA. The National JTPA Study included disadvantaged adults and out-of-school youth. Although the design called for random selection of sites, the 16 sites in the study consisted of all local service delivery areas that were willing to participate in the project. Data for the evaluation were obtained from a supplemental intake form, two waves of telephone follow-up surveys, and administrative data from state agencies.

The National JTPA Study found JTPA to have a statistically significant but modest impact on the earnings of adult men and women for the 30-month follow-up period and no impact for out-of-school youth. The total impact over the 30 months following random assignment, which includes the period when the treatment group was in training, was \$1,837 per assignee for women and \$1,599 per assignee for men, both statistically significant. The impacts for months 19 through 30, which correspond roughly to the second year following training for the treatment group, were \$847 for women and \$856 for men, with both figures statistically significant. The estimated impacts for youth were negative and insignificant.

Recently, ETA published two studies of the publicly-funded workforce investment system as operated under WIA. The Rockefeller Institute of Government examined steady-state operations of WIA programs in eight states using a field network research approach. The purpose of the study was to provide useful information for

C-2

#### Section C

both national policymakers in the Executive Branch and Congress for WIA and related reauthorizations (e.g., Perkins, TANF) and for program administrators and policy researchers. The research was designed to enhance understanding of the way workforce service delivery had been operating across the country. Social Policy Research Associates conducted an evaluation of the implementation of WIA. The evaluation described the workforce investment system's progress and challenges in streamlining services through increased integration, universal access, individual empowerment via personal choice, state and local flexibility, performance accountability, and engagement of the private sector and improvement of youth programs.

# c. Rationale for Random Assignment Evaluations

The major purpose of any evaluation of employment programs is to measure *the difference* that the program intervention makes relative to what would have happened—either better or worse—without it (counterfactual). The presence of this "counterfactual" world or world without the presence of the intervention makes it possible to conduct rigorous net-impact and benefit-cost analyses.

Random assignment evaluations provide the best counterfactuals. These studies deliberately exclude some members of the group from receiving the program intervention in order to create and observe a "world without the program." They pick the excluded cases purely by chance, through a lottery-like process that randomly divides the consumer population into two groups:

- 1. a "treatment group" assigned to receive the program or policy of interest; and
- 2. a "control group" excluded from receiving the intervention for research purposes.

The use of randomization in this way, following what is often called an "experimental design" for measuring causal impacts, began in the social sciences in the late 1960s and early 1970s with the negative income tax (NIT) experiments. Researchers conducted these experiments in much the same way as scientists test new drugs in a laboratory or clinical setting. They took a group of individuals that normally would be subjected to the same set of policies and split it at random in order to deliver the new, NIT intervention, to just one of the two subsets (the treatment group). The remaining, non-treated group—i.e., the evaluation's control group—differed from the treatment group at the point of selection only by random statistical error.

The same design has been used in many employment and training program evaluations, both ETA-sponsored and others. These include the National JTPA Study of the 1990s and the more recent National Job Corps Study. The Department of Health and Human Services has evaluated many welfare-to-work employment strategies this way, again involving large numbers of would-be program participants in a de facto lottery that determines who gets the "treatment" and who does not. The WGSE would be the first net-impact study of WIA formula programs that would employ a rigorous, random-assignment methodology.

In short, global competition and the need to continually provide avenues for workers to upgrade their skills demands that the federal government innovate and look for better ways to provide employment and training services. A random assignment evaluation can definitively tell policymakers and the public whether the existing public workforce system provides positive returns to program participants and is cost effective for the government, society, and the taxpayer.

# C. 3 OBJECTIVES

The objective of this statement of work is to conduct an independent random-assignment evaluation of the WIA Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth programs. The evaluation will provide net-impacts on employment, retention and earnings and benefit-cost analyses of WIA overall and by funding stream (Youth, Adult, and

## **Section C**

Dislocated Worker programs). Within the funding stream programs, the evaluation will examine net impact by service level (core, intensive, and training) and by subgroups. At a minimum, subgroups will include age groups (minimum of three per funding stream), race/ethnicity, gender and veteran status. To support this evaluation, the contractor will:

- 1. provide assistance to ETA in recruitment and selection of a sample of state and local workforce investment areas to participate in the WGSE.
- 2. plan, manage, and deliver technical assistance for implementation of the evaluation,
- 3. conduct an implementation evaluation that examines how the random-assignment and evaluation procedures were implemented in the individual sites, and
- produce a full net-impact evaluation and benefit-cost analysis that includes appropriate follow-up data collection.

# C. 4. STATEMENT OF WORK

The WGSE shall be conducted in five phases. In Phase I, the contractor will produce an evaluation design that will determine the number of treatment group members, control group members and sites necessary to provide reliable estimates of WIA's impacts across the three program areas (Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth). ETA is estimating a minimum of twenty-five local workforce investment areas (LWIAs) to accomplish this task. The evaluation design should include a method for site recruitment to ensure a nationally representative (probability) sample for the WGSE. Also, the contractor will develop a design to conduct an alternative training choice option (TCO) for the participating project sites. The TCO should leverage existing local workforce investment system infrastructure and resources. The TCO should be similar to the customer choice treatment administered under the ITA experiment.

Upon receipt of approval of the design by ETA, the contractor will commence Phase II which will include recruiting sites to host the evaluation and providing complete technical assistance services to the sites for the planning, managing, and implementing of the random assignment service delivery designs and TCO in each location. Technical assistance is defined as providing support to the sites in establishing the necessary procedures, methodologies, and processes to support a random assignment evaluation of WIA. Other tasks include facilitation of peer learning between sites, development and dissemination of evaluation materials such as procedure guides and evaluation instructions, and assistance in participant tracking and collection of necessary evaluation data elements.

In Phase III, the contractor will be responsible for monitoring sites compliance with the procedures throughout the period of random assignment (expected to be 12-18 months). Offerors' proposed budgets should include reimbursement of LWIAs for the cost of participating in the evaluation. Also, the contractor shall conduct a comprehensive implementation evaluation. The implementation evaluation establishes the context for the impact estimates. The data collection for the implementation evaluation will include site visits, discussions with local workforce investment leadership and One-Stop Career Center staff members and collection of data from participating local areas and states.

During Phase IV the contractor will be responsible for collecting follow-up data on the study sample through at least two interviews. ETA anticipates that a first follow-up interview will be held approximately twelve months after WIA program exit and a second follow-up interview is anticipated to be no sooner than 36 months after WIA program exit. However, the contractor should propose what they consider to be the optimal method(s) and timing of surveys and administrative data collection

In Phase V, the contractor shall conduct net-impact and benefit-cost analyses. The net-impact analysis assesses the net impacts of the receipt of WIA services on the program recipients against a control group of non-recipients.

C-4

## **Section C**

The contractor shall measure the net impacts on a broad range of outcome variables determined in consultation with ETA. The impact analysis will draw on data from a variety of sources, including follow-up surveys and state Unemployment Insurance (UI) wage record and benefit data. The benefit-cost analysis shall set up a framework for categorizing and quantifying the benefits and costs resulting from WIA participation. The contractor's analysis shall examine benefit-cost from several perspectives, including society, WIA formula program participants, and the government.

## C. 5. TASKS

## **Phase I Tasks**

# Conduct Kick-Off Meetings

The contractor shall meet with ETA staff as soon as feasible after execution of this contract by ETA's Office of Grants and Contracts Management (OGCM) to discuss the initial project design.

## Develop Detailed Evaluation Design

The contractor shall develop a detailed research and evaluation design for Phases II and III of the WGSE. The evaluation design shall include a detailed plan that describes the methodology that will be used for recruiting sites, designing and monitoring the random assignment process, providing technical assistance to sites, developing a participant tracking system, monitoring site compliance, conducting the implementation qualitative analysis and the data collection plan, including site visits. The methodology shall be revised to incorporate ETA comments and submitted to ETA for approval.

# Develop Alternative Training Choice Option

The contractor shall develop a design for conducting of an alternative training choice option (TCO) for all of the WGSE sites. The TCO will leverage existing local workforce investment system infrastructure and resources to create a training voucher that allows recipients to select their own training options without staff assistance. The contractor shall provide all necessary technical assistance to the sites in implementing this option in conjunction with the WGSE. The contractor shall collect all necessary evaluation data for the TCO. The contractor shall conduct the same follow-up and data collection activities for the TCO as they do for the WGSE.

# **Phase II Tasks**

## Recruit Sites

The contractor shall assist ETA in recruiting LWIAs to participate in the WGSE. The contractor must make all possible efforts to ensure a nationally representative (probability) sample of LWIAs for the evaluation. ETA is estimating a minimum of twenty-five local sites (with a minimum of 1,000 annual program applicants per site) will be necessary for the evaluation to allow for meaningful sub-group analysis. ETA will work closely with the contractor to recruit the sites for the evaluation.

# Establish Participant Tracking System

The contractor shall obtain hardware and software and the necessary licenses required to establish a participant tracking system that captures all of the necessary data elements for Phase III of the evaluation. All hardware obtained by the contractor shall be the most current version available on the market. The contractor shall obtain hardware and software for the evaluation only from vendors approved under General Services Administration (GSA) Schedule. All contractor data systems constructed for this project must meet all the federal requirements for the confidential storage and usage of individual participant records. At the end of the project, the contractor shall produce a public use data file, cleansed of social security numbers, of all relevant project data to allow additional analyses of WIA to be conducted by other researchers.

# Provide Technical Assistance to Sites

The contractor shall conduct a preliminary round of site visits during Phase II to provide complete technical assistance in the planning, construction, and implementation of the random-assignment methodology for the WGSE. Under this task, the contractor shall identify a menu of technical assistance products and services likely to be needed by states and local areas. The contractor shall host an all-site technical assistance meeting in Washington, DC. The purpose of the meeting will be to conduct a final overview of plans, budgets, expectations, milestones, and the evaluation study with the sites before implementation. The contractor shall provide staff training and technical assistance to all sites to ensure that the random-assignment design is implemented with rigor.

# Establish a Technical Assistance Hotline

The contractor shall establish a toll-free technical assistance hotline by which states and local areas can contact the contractor directly at any time during the design and implementation phases for continuing advice and consultation

## Support Selected Sites to Implement Research Design

The contractor shall work with all participating sites to implement project procedures with maximum fidelity to the methodologies outlined in the evaluation design. To accomplish this, the contractor shall customize the research design to each site but shall not deviate from the basic experimental design to ensure the integrity of testing the WIA treatment. Also, the contractor's budget should include funds to reimburse states and LWIBs for the cost of participating in the evaluation (staff, administrative, data collection).

# Phase III Tasks

## Conduct Site Visits

The contractor shall visit all participating sites twice. The first round of site visits shall gather data on the challenges and lessons learned from early implementation of the WGSE. The second round of site visits shall gather data towards the end of implementation, gathering observations on the project at steady state. During each site visit, the contractor shall collect data, have structured discussions with key customer and stakeholder groups, and use both structured and unstructured interview techniques for data collection.

# Research and Evaluation Design for Net-Impact and Benefit Cost Analyses

The contractor shall develop a detailed research and evaluation design for the net-impact and benefit-cost analyses. The contractor shall prepare an operational research design that provides an in-depth description of how the project shall be structured as a "classical" experiment to provide impact estimates for the WIA Adult, Dislocated Worker, and Youth programs. The research and evaluation design shall include a detailed plan of the collection and analytical methods for net-impact and benefit-cost analyses. The methodology shall include a plan that describes the proposed experimental design, treatments, sample size, and site selection data procedures for collecting data needed for evaluation reports.

# Phase IV Tasks

# Collect Project and State Wage Records Data

The contractor shall collect all project and wage record data from the participating states and sites for project participants in the treatment and control groups. Two collections will be necessary – one for short-term impacts and one for longer-term impacts. The collection interval will be determined in collaboration with the project follow-up survey interval.

C-6

## Conduct Two Follow-Up Surveys

The contractor shall conduct two follow-up surveys with a sample of project participants to collect data on key outcome measures. Outcome data to be collected must be specified in the research and evaluation design for Phase IV. The contractor shall conduct follow-up surveys based upon a survey instrument approved by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and shall develop a clearance package in Phase II to secure OMB approval for the surveys.

# Phase V Tasks

# Conduct Analyses

During Phase V, the contractor shall conduct analyses of the follow-up data, including benefit-cost analysis. The results will be presented to ETA in oral briefings and interim and final reports. The contractor shall also prepare a public use file containing all evaluation data necessary to replace and extend the analysis and documentation.

## Other Tasks for All Phases

# Coordinate Meetings of WGSE Peer Review Board

The contractor shall convene and coordinate three meetings of the WGSE Peer Review Board. The board will consist of up to ten independent research experts and workforce investment system stakeholders. ETA will select seven of the group members and the contractor will identify three. Identification of group members will occur after the selection of the contractor. The purpose of the board will be to review and comment on the project methodology and key project deliverables. The board will convene during the early stages of each phase of the evaluation to review the research methods used for each phase. The WGSE Peer Review Board will also be engaged on an ad-hoc basis for consultation at all stages of the project and will provide comments on all major deliverables

# C. 6 SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS

The contractor shall be required to provide the necessary personnel to accomplish each task listed above. The key personnel positions and their required minimum time commitments are as follows:

Project Director – 50% Principal Investigator(s) – 25% Task Leader(s) – 25%

C-7

# SECTION D - PACKAGING AND MARKING

[For this Solicitation, there are NO clauses in this Section]

DOL081RP20140 Section E

# SECTION E - INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE

# E.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The following contract clauses pertinent to this section are hereby incorporated by reference (by Citation Number, Title, and Date) in accordance with the clause at FAR "52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE" in Section I of this contract. See FAR 52.252-2 for an internet address (if specified) for electronic access to the full text of a clause.

NUMBER	TITLE	DATE
52.246-5	INSPECTION OF SERVICESCOST-REIMBURSEMENT	APR 1984

#### SECTION F - DELIVERIES OR PERFORMANCE

# F.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The following contract clauses pertinent to this section are hereby incorporated by reference (by Citation Number, Title, and Date) in accordance with the clause at FAR "52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE" in Section I of this contract. See FAR 52.252-2 for an internet address (if specified) for electronic access to the full text of a clause.

NUMBER	TITLE	DATE
52.242-15	STOP-WORK ORDER ALTERNATE I (APR 1984)	AUG 1989

# F. 2 PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE

The period of performance under this RFP is seventy four (74) months from the date of contract execution.

# F. 3 LEVEL OF EFFORT

The level of effort is expected to be approximately between 210 and 230 professional person years. A professional person year is estimated to be between \$90,000 and \$100,000. This includes all costs. The Government estimates are provided for contractor planning guidance only and do not bind the Government to a specific level of effort nor are they guaranteed or warranted by the Government in any manner. The contractor must use its best judgment to determine an appropriate level of effort for the contract work regardless of the accuracy of these estimates. There are 2,080 hours in a work year, this includes hours for vacation, sick leave and holidays. Offerors should use their best business judgment when proposing the number of hours for this project.

## F. 4 REPORTS/DELIVERABLES

The contractor shall deliver the following documents at the time specified to the Contracting Officer's Technical Representative (COTR) designated in the contract. All draft documents shall be delivered to the COTR by e-mail in both Microsoft Word and PDF formats. For draft documents, hard copies of draft documents shall be delivered to the COTR upon request. Final versions of all documents shall be delivered to the ETA COTR electronically via e-mail in both Microsoft Word and PDF formats by the date specified. The contractor also shall deliver ten hard copies of the final version by courier to the COTR by the date specified.

## All Phases

## Monthly Progress Reports

The first such report shall be due thirty days after the contract beginning date and subsequent reports shall be due monthly thereafter. Reports should address monthly progress in terms of completing the tasks specified in the statement of work, identification of problems and plans for the resolution of those problems, and plans for the upcoming month. Each report will also include a summary of expenditures for the month compared to planned expenditures, and a brief discussion of planned activities for the next reporting period. If necessary, an updated

F-1

#### Section F

work plan for the remainder of the contract period should be included. The report shall include all activities conducted during the month, activities planned for the following month, and any anticipated problems. The report shall be received by mail or fax, and/or e-mail, as directed by the COTR. A monthly invoice for expenditures in the previous month shall also be attached in the monthly reports. All references to days, weeks, or months in this RFP refer to calendar days (unless otherwise specified).

# Ad-Hoc Oral Briefings

The contractor shall present up to 20 ad-hoc oral briefings on the evaluation at ETA's request. Topics could cover the proposed evaluation design, the interim reports, and the final report. As requested, the briefings will involve Power Point visual presentations and handouts. These briefings will be provided to ETA officials and possibly other interested audiences, such as state and local administrators or their representative organizations.

# Phase I

# Summary of the Project Design for the WGSE

The contractor shall submit an outline of the methodology for evaluating each Phase of the WGSE. This outline shall incorporate ETA comments from the Kick-Off Meeting. This outline is due no later than 30 days from the commencement of the project.

# **Detailed Evaluation Design**

A detailed research and evaluation design for the WGSE for Phases II and III shall be submitted to ETA for review and approval no later than 90 days after the commencement of the project. The evaluation design shall include a detailed plan that describes the methodology that will be used for technical assistance to sites, the implementation qualitative analysis and the data collection plan for obtaining data for the evaluation, including site visits. The methodology shall be revised to incorporate ETA comments and submitted to ETA for approval.

## Phase II

# Operational Procedures Manual

The contractor, in close collaboration with project staff in each experimental site, shall develop separate, customized operational procedures manuals for implementing the random assignment design. The manual shall be used by the contractor and experimental sites to customize the basic experimental research design to the particular circumstances of each site. The draft operational procedures manual shall be submitted to ETA and each experimental site for review and approval. The operational procedures manual shall be revised to incorporate ETA comments and submitted for approval by ETA and the experimental site.

# Site Visit Guides

The contractor shall develop site visit guides that lay out a detailed and well-structured process for collection and comparison of data needed for the Phase III qualitative analysis. The site visit guide shall include a set of protocols, each of which contains a list of specified items to be observed and recorded, and shall be tailored to gather information from different sources. The site visit guides shall be submitted to ETA for review. The contractor will work with ETA to obtain the necessary OMB approvals for the site visit protocols. The site visit guides shall be revised to incorporate ETA comments and submitted for final ETA approval.

# Detailed Progress Report for Phase II

The contractor shall prepare a detailed progress report (5-10 pages) that describes observations and findings from the Phase II site visits. This report shall include a post implementation plan review report on potential strengths, weaknesses and needs to inform the design of the evaluation, recommendations to ETA on

#### Section F

procedures and guidance to states and local areas, and recommendations to ETA on evaluation data elements, gathering procedures, and guidance to states and local areas.

## Research and Evaluation Design for Net-Impact and Benefit-Cost Analyses

The research and evaluation design shall include a detailed plan of the collection and analytical methods for netimpact and benefit-cost analyses. The methodology shall include a plan that describes the proposed experimental design, treatments, sample size, and site selection data procedures for collecting data needed for evaluation reports.

## Phase III

# Implementation Evaluation Report

The implementation evaluation report shall include a quantitative and qualitative analysis that describes observations and findings at the project sites, as described under the Scope of Work. The report shall include a full implementation analysis based on baseline data collected and observations derived from the site visits. The implementation evaluation report shall be submitted to ETA in draft for review. It shall be revised to incorporate ETA comments and a final report shall be submitted for ETA approval.

# Production Reports

Throughout the conduct of random assignment the contractor shall submit monthly production reports showing, at a minimum, sample build-up by site and by treatment/control status.

## Formal Briefing

The contractor shall conduct a formal briefing on the implementation report and conduct of random assignment at the conclusion of Phase IIII. ETA will designate the dates and locations of these briefings.

## Phase IV

#### Production Reports

Throughout the conduct of follow-up interviews, the contractor will submit monthly reports showing by site, at a minimum, the number of cases fielded for interview and the number of cases for which interviews have been completed, are in progress and closed out (non-responses).

## Phase V

# Interim Report

The Interim Report for the WGSE shall include the short-term net-impact results. This paper will report the impacts derived from the follow-up survey and corresponding wage record data. A proposed outline should be provided 90 days before the paper is due. The Interim Report shall be submitted to ETA and the Peer Review Board for review. The contractor shall revise the report to incorporate ETA and Peer Review Board comments and resubmit it to ETA for final approval.

# Final Report

The Final Report shall include the medium-term net-impact and benefit-cost analysis. A proposed outline should be provided 90 days before the paper is due. The Final Report shall be submitted to ETA and the Peer Review Board for review. The contractor shall revise the report to incorporate ETA and Peer Review Board comments and resubmit it to ETA for final approval.

# Formal Briefings

# DOL081RP20140 Section F

The contractor shall conduct one formal briefing for the Interim Report and one formal briefing for the Final Report. ETA will designate the dates and locations of these briefings.

# Public Use Files and Documentation

The contractor shall provide two copies of edited electronic files or public use compact discs containing all data gathered for the evaluation, stripped of personal identifiers, along with documentation and instructions sufficient to allow easy and accurate retrieval of the data and its use by other researchers. An electronic version of the data specifications, variable listing, and summary statistics should be provided for each data set, regardless of format. The electronic files or CDs shall be submitted to the project officer no later than 10 days before the expiration date of the contract. Data sets are to be provided to ETA in SAS-transport, Windows SAS, STATA, or SPSS. (If the file is available only in ASCII format, the file must have a fixed record length).

F-4

## SECTION G - CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION DATA

# **G.1 INVOICE REQUIREMENTS**

Contractor will prepare and submit proper invoices (as defined in C below) in accordance with the criteria outlined below. (Also, see Clause 52.232-8 "Discount for Prompt Payment", contained in Section I of the contract.):

- A. (1) If the contract is a cost-reimbursement type contract, the contractor will submit three (3) ink- signed copies of the invoice, Cost Contractor's Invoice, (ETA 3100-1), together with a detailed report of expenditures, Cost Contractor's Detailed Statement of Costs (ETA 3-2), to the Contracting Officer's Technical Representative (COTR), U.S. Department of Labor, not more frequently than monthly, unless otherwise so authorized in the contract.
  - (2) If the contract is a fixed-price type contract, the contractor may submit SF-1034, Public Voucher, or the equivalent thereto; i.e., contractor's own invoice, in lieu of the forms described in A(l) above.
  - (3) Invoices should be submitted to the individual listed below:

TBD U.S. Department of Labor, ETA 200 Constitution Avenue, NW, Room TBD Washington, D.C. 20210

- B. The Detailed Report of Expenditures (ETA 3-2) submitted with the Invoice (ETA 3100-1) must include the same budget line items or cost categories as appears in the contract, including any modifications thereto.
- C. To constitute a proper invoice, the invoice, must include the following information and/or attached documentation:
- (1) Name and address of the Contractor;
- (2) Invoice date;
- (3) Contract number or other authorization for supplies delivered or services performed (including order number and contract line item number).
- (4) Description, quantity, unit of measure, unit price, and extended price of supplies delivered or services performed.
- (5) Shipping and payment terms (e.g., shipment number and date of shipment, prompt payment discount terms. Bill of lading number and weight of shipment will be shown for shipments on Government bills of lading.
- (6) Name and address of Contractor official to whom payment is to be sent (must be the same as that in the contract or in a proper notice of assignment).

G-1

#### **Section G**

- (7) Name (where practicable), title, telephone number and mailing address of person to be notified in event of a defective invoice.
- (8) Any other information or documentation required by other requirements of the contract.

In addition to the above, invoices should be numbered consecutively. All final invoices shall be clearly marked Final Invoice.

## **G.2 METHOD OF PAYMENT**

- A. Payments under this contract will be made either by check or electronic funds transfer (through the Treasury Fedline Communications System (FEDLINE) or the Automated Clearing House (ACH)), at the option of the Government. After award, but no later than 14 days before an invoice or contract financing request is submitted, the Contractor shall designate a financial institution for receipt of electronic funds transfer payments. The contractor shall submit this designation to the Contracting Officer or other Government official as directed.
- B. For payments through FEDLINE, the Contractor shall provide the following information:
- (1) Name, address, and telegraphic abbreviation of the financial institution receiving payment.
- (2) The American Bankers Association 9-digit identifying number of the financing institution receiving payment if the institution has access to the Federal Reserve Communications System.
- (3) Payee's account number at the financial institution where funds are to be transferred.
- (4) If the financial institution does not have access to the Federal Reserve Communications System, provide the name, address, and telegraphic abbreviation of the correspondent financial institution through which the financial institution receiving payment obtains electronic funds transfer messages. Provide the telegraphic abbreviation and American Bankers Association identifying number for the correspondent institution.
- C. For payments through ACH, the Contractor shall provide the following information:
- (1) Routing transit number of the financial institution receiving payment (same as American Bankers Association identifying number used for FEDLINE).
- (2) Number of account to which funds is to be deposited.
- (3) Type of depositor account ("C" for checking, "S" for savings).
- (4) If the Contractor is a new enrollee to the ACH system, a "Payment Information Form," SF 3881, must be completed before payment can be processed.
- D. In the event the Contractor, during the performance of this contract, elects to designate a different financial institution for the receipt of any payment made using electronic funds transfer procedures, notification of such change and the required information specified above must be received by the appropriate Government official 30 days prior to the date such change is to become effective.

#### **Section G**

- E. The documents furnishing the information required in paragraphs B and C above must be dated and contain the signature, title, and telephone number of the Contractor official authorized to provide it, as well as the Contractor's name and contract number.
- F. Contractor failure to properly designate a financial institution or to provide appropriate payee bank account information may delay payments of amounts otherwise properly due.
- G. The Contractor shall forward the information required above to:

U.S. Department of Labor, ETA Division of Accounting, Room N-4702 200 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20210

# G.3 DOLAR 2952.201-70 CONTRACTING OFFICER'S TECHNICAL REPRESENTATIVE (COTR) (MAY 2004)

- (a) The Contracting Officer's Technical Representative (COTR) for this contract is Jonathan Simonetta...
- (b) The COTR is responsible, as applicable, for: receiving all deliverables; inspecting and accepting the supplies of services provided hereunder in accordance with the terms and conditions of this contract; providing direction to the contractor which clarifies the contract effort, fills in details or otherwise services to accomplish the contractual scope of work; evaluating performance; and certifying all invoices/vouchers for acceptance of the supplies or ser ices furnished for payment.
- (c) The COTR does not have the authority to alter the contractor's obligations under the contract, and/or modify any of the expressed terms, conditions, specifications, or cost of the agreement. If, as a result of technical discussions, it is desirable to alter/change contractual obligations or the scope of work, the contracting officer must issue such changes.

# **SECTION H - SPECIAL CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS**

#### H.1 BUDGET LINE ITEM FLEXIBILITY

Flexibility of Direct Costs will be allowed within the Prime Contract Budget, provided no single line item of cost shall be increased or decreased in excess of 20 percent and provided further that the total estimated cost of the Contract is not exceeded. This flexibility of cost does not apply to the wages, salaries and fringe benefits line items (including proposed changes by the Contractor in the mixture, number of hours, wages, and/or bonus or personnel paid under the contract) wherein no increase is permitted without the prior review and approval by the Contracting Officer.

In contracts with OPTION TO EXTEND SERVICES provisions, this clause is applicable to each yearly negotiated budget line item amounts, and not the accumulated budget line item totals.

## **H.2 FRINGE BENEFITS**

Social Security, Worker's Compensation, Unemployment Compensation and any other fringe benefits are a normal practice of the Contractor at the time of final negotiations for this contract and are available to all employees. Fringe benefits from an immediate previous employer which may be continued while employed under this contract are an allowable cost. In no event will duplicate fringe benefits be allowable to an individual under this contract.

# H.3 VACATIONS, SICK-LEAVE HOLIDAYS

The Contractor may grant leave in accordance with its established written policy, provided that policy is accepted by the Contracting Officer or, in the absence of an established policy, leave may be granted as follows:

Vacation: Maximum 2 weeks (10 working days)

Sick Leave: Maximum 2 weeks (10 working days)

Holiday: Maximum of paid holidays

Leave shall be accrued at the rate of 5/6 of 1 day per month for each month employed. If the term of this contract is for more than or less than 1 year, the above leave shall be adjusted accordingly.

# H.4 TRAVEL AND PER DIEM

Travel policies as set forth in the Travel Regulations referred to below are required of the Contractor and consultants hereunder. Where the Contractor has a more restrictive travel policy than the Federal Travel Regulations, the more restrictive requirements shall apply.

It is the responsibility of the Contractor to authorize only such per diem allowances as justified by the circumstances affecting the travel. Care should be exercised to prevent fixing per diem rates in excess of those required to meet the necessary authorized subsistence expenses. To this end, consideration should be given to factors which reduce the expenses of the employee such as: known arrangements at temporary duty locations

H-1

#### Section H

where lodging and meals may be obtained without cost or at prices advantageous to the traveler; established cost experience in the localities where lodging and meals are required; situations where special rates for accommodations have been made available for a particular meeting or conference; the extent to which the traveler is familiar with establishments providing lodging and meals at a lower cost in certain localities, particularly, where repeated travel is involved; and the use of methods of travel where sleeping accommodations are provided as part of the transportation expenses.

All travel shall be at tourist, coach, or less than first class unless itinerary or unavailability dictates otherwise. All temporary duty and local area automobile travel shall be allowed as prescribed by the applicable Travel Regulations.

Copies of applicable Travel Regulations can be obtained as follows at a fee:

- a. Federal Travel Regulations, prescribed by the General Services Administration, for travel in the conterminous 48 United States: Available on a subscription basis from the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402, Stock No. 022-001-81003-7.
- b. Joint Travel Regulations, Volume 2, DoD Civilian Personnel, Appendix A, prescribed by the Department of Defense, for travel in Alaska, Hawaii, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and territories and possessions of the United States: Available on a subscription basis from the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402, Stock No. 908-010-00000-1.
- c. Standardized Regulations, (Government Civilians, Foreign Areas), Section 925, "Maximum Travel Per Diem Allowances for Foreign Areas," prescribed by the Department of State, for travel in areas not covered in 1 and 2 above: Available on a subscription basis from the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402, Stock No. 744-008-00000-0.

## H.5 USE OF AND PAYMENT TO CONSULTANTS

- (a) Consultant(s) hired to perform under this contract may be compensated at a rate for time actually worked (e.g., amount per day, per week, per month, etc.), or at a fixed price for performance of a specific task, or at nominal compensation in accordance with Contractor's policies. However, for the use and payment to consultant(s) prior written approval must be obtained from the Contracting Officer.
- (b) The amount or rate of payment will be determined on a case-by- case basis, taking into account (among any other relevant factors) the relative importance of the duties to be performed, the stature of the individual in his specialized field, comparable pay for positions under the Classification Act or other Federal pay systems, rates paid by private employers and rates previously paid other experts or consultants for similar work.
- (c) The contractor shall maintain a written report for the files on the results on all consultations charged to the contract. This report must include, as a minimum: (1) the consultant's name, dates, hours and amounts charged to the contract; (2) the names of the contractor's staff to which the services are provided; and (3) the results of the subject matter of the consultation.

# H.6 UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE COST

Unemployment insurance costs shall be paid by the contractor as they are incurred.

# **Section H**

However, in the event billings for Unemployment Insurance costs are received by the contractor after the expiration date of this contract and the billings cover the period that this contract was effective, the Government agrees to reimburse the contractor at the same rate that would have been applicable had the cost been paid as they were incurred.

## H.7 ACCOUNTING AND AUDITING SERVICES

## (a) Accounting

The contractor may procure and utilize such accounting services as are required to establish and maintain an accounting system which reflect accurate, current and complete financial transactions and which meet the standards of the Comptroller General of the United States and the Department of Labor.

# (b) Auditing

The contractor shall audit or have audited subcontractor financial records as may be required to determine, at a minimum, the fiscal integrity of financial transactions and compliance with laws, regulations and administrative requirements.

The U.S. Department of Labor shall be responsible for scheduling all audits of the prime contractor's books, documents, papers and records. The Department will use its own audit resources or shall use certified or public accountants under contract or auditors from another Federal agency.

Cost of Accounting Services and Audit of subcontractors as described herein are allowable cost under this contract. Costs for audits for which the U.S. Department of Labor is responsible are unallowable.

## **H.8 PRINTING**

- (1) The contractor shall not engage in, nor subcontract for, any printing in connection with the performance of work under this contract. The intent of this and other printing limitations is to eliminate duplication of final documents.
- (2) The contractor may perform a requirement involving the duplication of less than 5,000 copies of only one page, or less than 25,000 copies of multiple pages in the aggregate, using one color (black). Such pages shall not exceed the maximum image size of 10-3/4 by 14-1/4 inches, or 11 by 17 paper stock. Duplication services below these thresholds are not considered printing. If performance of the contract will require duplication in excess of these limits, the contractor must immediately notify the contracting officer. The contracting officer will provide instructions to the contractor.
- (3) The contractor may perform a requirement involving the multi-color duplication of no more than 100 pages in the aggregate using color copier technology. Such pages shall not exceed the maximum image size of 10-3/4 by 14-1/4 inches, or 11 by 17 paper stock. Duplication services below these thresholds are not considered printing. If performance of the contract will require duplication in excess of these limits, the contractor must immediately notify the contracting officer. The contracting officer will provide instructions to the contractor.
- (4) The contractor may perform the duplication of no more than a total of 100 diskettes or CD-ROM's. Duplication services below these thresholds are not considered printing. If performance of the contract will require duplication in excess of these thresholds, the contractor must immediately notify the contracting officer. The contracting officer will provide instructions to the contractor.

# H.9 KEY PERSONNEL

The personnel specified below or in attachment to this contract are considered to be essential to the work being performed hereunder. Prior to diverting any of the specified individuals to other programs, the Contractor shall notify the Contracting Officer reasonably in advance and shall submit justification (including proposed substitutions) in sufficient detail to permit evaluation of the impact on the program. No diversion shall be made by the Contractor without the written consent of the Contracting Officer; Provided, that the Contracting Officer may ratify in writing such diversion and such ratification shall constitute the consent of the Contracting Officer required by this clause. The below list or attachment to this contract may be amended from time to time during the course of the contract to either add or delete personnel, as appropriate.

For the purpose of this contract, the key personnel positions are identified below as:

- Project Director
- Principal Investigator(s)
- Task Leader(s)

# H.10 CONTRACT NUMBER IDENTIFICATION

The Contractor agrees to utilize the number of this contract on all correspondence, communications, reports, vouchers and such other data concerning this contract or delivered hereunder.

## H.11 SUBMISSION OF CORRESPONDENCE

All correspondence relating to contractual aspects shall be directed to the Division of Contract Services, Attention: Division Chief.

## H.12 OTHER CONTRACTORS

The Government may undertake or award other contracts for the same, essentially similar, or related work, and the Contractor shall fully cooperate with such other contractors and Government employees. The Contractor shall not commit or permit any act which will interfere with the performance of work by any other contractor or by Government employees.

The foregoing paragraph shall be included in the contracts of all Contractors with whom this Contractor will be required to cooperate. The Government shall equitably enforce this clause as to all contractors, to prevent the imposition of unreasonable burdens on any contractor.

# H.13 LAWS APPLICABLE

The contractor will perform its duties in accordance with the applicable Act, and the regulations, procedures and standards promulgated thereunder. The Contractor will comply with all applicable Federal and State and Local laws, rules, and regulations which deal with or relate to the employment of persons who perform work or are trained under contract.

This contract in no way relieves the Contractor of responsibility for compliance with the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended.

H-4

## H.14 DISPOSITION OF MATERIAL

Upon termination or completion of all work under this contract, the Contractor shall prepare for shipment, deliver F0B destination, or dispose of all materials received from the Government and all residual materials produced in connection with the performance of this contract as may be directed by Contracting Officer, or as specified in other provisions of this contract. All materials produced or required to be delivered under this contract become and remain the property of the Government.

# H.15 NONDISCRIMINATION AND EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES

(a) No person shall on the ground of race, religion, color, handicap, national origin, sex, age, political affiliation, or beliefs be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity funded or otherwise financially assisted, in whole or in part with funds made available hereunder. (b) In addition, this contract and any subcontract hereunder is subjected to Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 252) and the Regulations issued thereunder and found at 29 CFR 31. The Contractor agrees that any service, financial aid, or other benefit to be provided by it under this contract shall be furnished without discrimination because of race, color, sex, or national origin; and that his employment practices shall be subject to the same restrictions to ensure nondiscriminatory treatment of beneficiaries of assistance under the Act.

## H.16 FEDERAL REPORTS

In the event that it subsequently becomes a contractual requirement to collect or record information calling for answers to identical questions from 10 or more persons other than Federal employees, or for information from Federal employees which is to be used for statistical compilations of general public interest, the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1980 and 5 CRF 1320 shall apply to this contract. No plan, questionnaire, interview guide or similar device for collecting formation (whether repetitive or single-time) may be used without first obtaining clearance from the Office of Management and Budget (OMB).

The contractor shall obtain the required OMB clearance through the Project Officer before expending any funds or making public contracts for the collection of data. The authority to expend funds and to proceed with the collection of data shall be issued in writing by the Contracting Officer.

## H.17 DISCLOSURE OF CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

The Contractor agrees to maintain the confidentiality of any information regarding applicants, project participants or their immediate families which may be obtained through application forms, interviews, test reports from public agencies or counselors, or any other source. Without the permission of the applicant or participant, such information shall be divulged only as necessary for purposes related to the performance or evaluation of the contract and to persons having responsibilities under the contract, including those furnishing services to the projects under subcontracts.

# H.18 ELIMINATION OF SEXIST LANGUAGE AND ART WORK

All written materials issued by the Contractor or grantee shall conform to the following guidelines for eliminating sexist language and art work:

(a) Avoid the use of sex reference in job titles. Titles should conform to the Census Bureau's occupational classification system and the most recently published edition of the Dictionary of Occupational Titles.

H-5

- -- Longshore workers instead of longshoremen.
- (b) Avoid the use of male and female gender word forms.
  - -- Aviator to include men and women pilots, not aviatrix.
- (c) Include both sexes by using terms that refer to people as a whole.
  - -- Human beings or people instead of mankind.
- (d) Avoid the use of masculine and feminine pronouns or adjectives in referring to a hypothetical person or people in general. Change sentences such as: The average American worker spends 2 years of his life in the workforce.
- -- By rewording to eliminate unnecessary gender pronouns and adjectives. (The average American worker spends 20 years in the workforce.)
  - -- By recasting into the plural. (Most Americans spend 20 years of their lives in the workforce.)
- -- By replacing the masculine or feminine pronoun or adjective with "one", "you", "he or she", "her or him", or his or her". (An average American spends 20 years of his or her life in the workforce.)
- (e) Refer to both men and women in such generic terms as economist, doctor, or lawyer. Identify sex through the use of pronouns.
  - -- The lawyer made her final summation.
  - (f) Avoid the use of stereotyped terms or expressions such as "man-sized" job.
    - -- Employee-years and employee-hours (or staff-hours) instead of man-years and man-hours.
  - (g) The use of art work in publications should conform to the following guidelines:
    - (i) Strive to use racially and sexually balanced designs.
    - (ii) Depict both men and women in art work on general subject matters.
    - (iii) Show men and women in a variety of roles in photographs, illustrations, and drawings.
    - -- Show women and men as managers and skilled laborers.

# H.19 HAZARDOUS OCCUPATION ORDERS

The Contractor shall comply with the Hazardous Occupation Orders issued pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards Act and set forth at 20 CFR 570.50 et seq. with respect to the employment of youths under 18 years of age and the Child Labor Standards of 29 CFR 570.31 et seq. with respect to the employment of youths aged 14 and 15.

#### **Section H**

# H.20 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS (FAR-Subpart 28.3)

In accordance with the Federal Acquisition Regulation, 48 CFR, Clause 52.228-7 entitled, "Insurance-Liability to Third Persons" the following kinds and amounts of insurance must be procured and maintained in force during the lifetime of the above numbered contract.

- A. Worker's Compensation In the amounts required by State law or the United States Longshoremen's and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act (33 U.S.C. 901).
- B. Occupational Diseases Insurance As required by applicable law. In any area where all occupational diseases are not compensable under applicable law, insurance for occupational diseases shall be secured under the employer liability section of your insurance policy, minimum per accident \$100,000.
- C. Employer Liability This insurance is to cover any liability imposed upon an employer, by law, for damages on account of personal injuries, including death resulting therefrom, sustained by his employees by reason of accident.
- D. General Liability Insurance (Bodily Injury) This insurance protects the insured against claims arising from bodily injury or death to third parties occurring on it business premises or through its operations except those arising from motor vehicles away from the premises, those covered by any Worker's Compensation law, and other exclusions stated in the policy. The required coverage for bodily injury shall be \$200,000 per person and \$500,000 per occurrence.
- E. Automobile Liability The required coverage is \$200,000 per person and \$500,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and \$20,000 per occurrence for property damage.
- F. The policies evidencing such insurance as required under this contract shall contain the following endorsement:

"No cancellation, termination, or modification of this policy shall take effect prior to the expiration of 35 days after written notice of the cancellation, termination or modification together with suitable identification of the policy and name insured has been sent by registered letter to the Government representative at the address stated below:

Name of Contracting Officer: KEITH A. BOND

Address: USDOL/ETA/DASET/OGCM/DCS

200 Constitution Ave., N.W.

Room N-4655

Washington, D.C. 20210

The types and minimum limits reflected above for vehicle insurance shall apply to any vehicle operated or used in connection with performance of official business under this contract. In the event a privately-owned vehicle is used, the Government's share of insurance premiums, including any additional coverage required to conform with the above limits, shall be prorated in accordance with the vehicle's actual use while conducting business under the terms of this contract.

# H.21 DATA COLLECTION FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

#### Section H

The Contractor shall be responsible for informing any grantee that they have been requested to collect information for the Department of Labor. The collection of such data shall be the responsibility of the Contractor solely. The Contractor may request assistance from ETA grantees in locating the data. However, the actual data gathering must be done by the Contractor.

## H.22 PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

The composition, workmanship, printing or reproduction and substantive content of all reports, evaluations, charts, tables, graphs, and other data to be furnished under this contract shall strictly conform to the generally accepted quality standards of the Contractor's profession and shall be suitable for dissemination and use without revision, to DOL, other Government agencies and the general public.

Reports shall include a complete disclosure of all data relevant to the work performed, the techniques developed, the investigations made, and shall be relevant to the materials studies and methods and processes employed.

## H.23 RESTRICTION ON USE OF DOL FUNDS FOR LOBBYING

In accordance with the cost principles incorporated in the Federal Acquisition Regulations (FAR) at 31.205-22, lobbying costs (direct or indirect) are unallowable under this agreement. The exclusion of lobbying costs using Department of Labor funds is not intended to penalize, discourage, or prevent lobbying activities by utilizing non-Federal funds.

## **H.24 PUBLICATION OF MATERIALS**

The Contractor shall receive permission from the Contracting Officer prior to publishing any works performed under this contract. Further, the Contractor shall acknowledge the support of the Department of Labor whenever publicizing any work performed under this contract. To implement the foregoing, the Contractor shall include in any publication resulting from work performed under this contract, an acknowledgement substantially the same as follows:

"This project has been funded, either wholly or in part, with Federal funds from the Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration under Contract Number TBD the contents of this publication do not necessarily reflect the views or policies of the Department of Labor, nor does mention of trade names, commercial products, or organizations imply endorsement of same by the U.S. Government."

# **H.25 INDIRECT COSTS**

This clause is applicable to all awardees receiving funds from multiple sources. Organizations receiving funds from only one source does not need an indirect cost rate (ICR) approved.

You are governed by one of the categories of cost principles listed below. Please comply with your cost principles as appropriate to your organization:

- (1) Private-for-Profit organizations Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) Subparts 31 and 42.
- (2) State and local governments and Indian Tribal governments OMB Circular A-87.
- (3) Educational Institutions OMB Circulars A-21 and FAR 42.705-3.
- (4) Nonprofit organizations OMB Circular A-122.

#### Section H

In order to avoid major audit problems, disallowed costs, and to receive timely reimbursement of indirect costs, contractors should take those necessary steps to comply with this clause as well as the critical timeframes for submission of indirect cost proposals.

Note that the contractor must obtain approval from the Contracting Officer to transfer funds from other budget line items to the indirect cost budget line items to accommodate higher approved indirect cost rates.

# Support for Indirect Cost Claims

As part of the business proposal (see Section L for details), you will need to identify whether or not you have a <u>current</u> Federally approved indirect cost rate to support your indirect cost claims. A copy of the rate agreement will be requested to verify the Federal cognizant (Federal agency providing the preponderance of direct federal funds to the organization) agency and the rate information (rate approved, type of indirect cost rate(s) approved, and allocation base).

You will also need to provide historical and budgetary rate information to support the rates proposed if the offeror does not have a federally approved indirect cost rate. More information is available in Section L.

<u>Temporary Billing Rate</u> (TBR) – For those offerors that do not have a Federally approved indirect cost rate, the Contracting Officer may negotiate a (TBR) to allow initial indirect cost claims for the first 90 days of award.

During these 90 days, the offeror <u>must</u> submit an acceptable indirect cost proposal to your Federal cognizant agency to obtain a provisional indirect rate. Failure on your part to submit an indirect cost proposal within this 90 day period means that you <u>shall not</u> receive further reimbursement for your billing rate. Also, action may be taken to recoup all indirect costs already paid to you.

<u>Ceiling Indirect Rates or Ceiling Amounts</u> - The Contracting Officer may impose the offeror administrative cost limitations (ceilings) regarding the contract based on the documentation received. Please note that these "ceilings" does not exclude your organization from the responsibility of submitting an indirect cost rate proposal(s) for approval.

It is important to point out that all organizations are to submit a final indirect cost proposal to its cognizant agency within 180 days after the end of its fiscal year.

If **DOL** is your Federal cognizant agency, proposals shall be sent to:

Chief, Division of Cost Determination (DCD) U.S. Department of Labor, OASAM 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W., Room S-1510 Washington, D.C. 20210 Tel. (202) 693-4100

http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/boc/costdeterminationguide/main.htm

Field Code Changed

# PART II - CONTRACT CLAUSES

# **SECTION I - CONTRACT CLAUSES**

# I.1 NOTICE LISTING CONTRACT CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The following contract clauses pertinent to this section are hereby incorporated by reference (by Citation Number, Title, and Date) in accordance with the clause at FAR "52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE" in Section I of this contract. See FAR 52.252-2 for an internet address (if specified) for electronic access to the full text of a clause.

NUMBER	TITLE	DATE
52.202-1	DEFINITIONS	JUL 2004
52.203-3	GRATUITIES	APR 1984
52.203-5	COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	APR 1984
52.203-6	RESTRICTIONS ON SUBCONTRACTOR SALES TO THE GOVERNMENT	SEP 2006
52.203-7	ANTI-KICKBACK PROCEDURES	JUL 1995
52.203-8	CANCELLATION, RESCISSION, AND RECOVERY	JAN 1997
	OF FUNDS FOR ILLEGAL OR IMPROPER ACTIVITY	
52.203-10	PRICE OR FEE ADJUSTMENT FOR ILLEGAL OR	JAN 1997
	IMPROPER ACTIVITY	
52.203-12	LIMITATION ON PAYMENTS TO INFLUENCE	SEP 2005
	CERTAIN FEDERAL TRANSACTIONS	
52.204-4	PRINTED OR COPIED DOUBLE-SIDED	AUG 2000
	ON RECYCLED PAPER	
52.204-7	CENTRAL CONTRACTOR REGISTRATION	JUL 2006
52.209-6	PROTECTING THE GOVERNMENT'S INTEREST	SEP 2006
	WHEN SUBCONTRACTING WITH CONTRACTORS	
	DEBARRED, SUSPENDED, OR PROPOSED FOR	
	DEBARMENT	
52.215-2	AUDIT AND RECORDSNEGOTIATION	JUN 1999
52.215-8	ORDER OF PRECEDENCEUNIFORM CONTRACT	OCT 1997
	FORMAT	
52.216-8	FIXED-FEE	MAR 1997
52.216-11	COST CONTRACTNO FEE	APR 1984
52.219-4	NOTICE OF PRICE EVALUATION PREFERENCE	JUL 2005
	FOR HUBZONE SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS	
52.219-8	UTILIZATION OF SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS	MAY 2004
52.219-9	SMALL BUSINESS SUBCONTRACTING PLAN	OCT 2001
	ALTERNATE II (OCT 2001)	
52.219-16	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES-SMALL BUSINESS	JAN 1999
	SUBCONTRACTING PLAN	

DOL081RP20140	Section I	
52.219-25	SMALL DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS	OCT 1999
	PARTICIPATION PROGRAMDISADVANTAGED	
	STATUS AND REPORTING	
52.222-1	NOTICE TO THE GOVERNMENT OF LABOR	FEB 1997
	DISPUTES	
52.222-3	CONVICT LABOR	JUN 2003
52.222-21	PROHIBITION OF SEGREGATED FACILITIES	FEB 1999
52.222-26	EQUAL OPPORTUNITY	MAR 2007
52.222-35	EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR SPECIAL DISABLED	SEP 2006
	VETERANS OF THE VIETNAM ERA, AND OTHER ELIGIBLE VETERANS	
52.222-36	AFFIRMATIVE ACTION FOR WORKERS WITH	JUN 1998
32.222-30	DISABILITIES	JUN 1990
52.222-37	EMPLOYMENT REPORTS ON SPECIAL DISABLED	SEP 2006
32.222 37	VETERANS, VETERANS OF THE VIETNAM ERA,	BEI 2000
	AND OTHER ELIGIBLE VETERANS	
52.222-50	COMBATING TRAFFICKING IN PERSONS	APR 2006
52.223-6	DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE	MAY 2001
52.225-5	TRADE AGREEMENTS	NOV 2006
52.225-13	RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN	FEB 2006
	PURCHASES	
52.227-1	AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT	JUL 1995
52.227-2	NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT	AUG 1996
	AND COPYRIGHT INFRINGEMENT	
52.227-14	RIGHTS IN DATAGENERAL	JUN 1987
52.228-7	INSURANCELIABILITY TO THIRD PERSONS	MAR 1996
52.230-2	COST ACCOUNTING STANDARDS	APR 1998
52.230-6	ADMINISTRATION OF COST ACCOUNTING	APR 2005
52.232-17	STANDARDS INTEREST	JUN 1996
52.232-17	AVAILABILITY OF FUNDS	APR 1984
52.232-16	LIMITATION OF FUNDS	APR 1984
52.232-23	ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIMS	JAN 1986
52.232-33	PAYMENT BY ELECTRONIC FUNDSCENTRAL	OCT 2003
32.232 33	CONTRACTOR REGISTRATION	001 2003
52.233-3	PROTEST AFTER AWARD	AUG 1996
	ALTERNATE I (JUN 1985)	
52.233-4	APPLICABLE LAW FOR BREACH OF	OCT 2004
	CONTRACT CLAIM	
52.242-1	NOTICE OF INTENT TO DISALLOW COSTS	APR 1984
52.242-2	PRODUCTION PROGRESS REPORTS	APR 1991
52.242-3	PENALTIES FOR UNALLOWABLE COSTS	MAY 2001
52.242-13	BANKRUPTCY	JUL 1995
52.243-2	CHANGESCOST REIMBURSEMENT	AUG 1987
	ALTERNATE I (APR 1984)	
52.244-2A	SUBCONTRACTS	JUN 2007
52 244 5	ALTERNATE I (JUNE 2007)	DEC 1007
52.244-5 52.244-6	COMPETITION IN SUBCONTRACTING	DEC 1996
52.244-6	SUBCONTRACTS FOR COMMERCIAL ITEMS	MAR 2007

DOL081RP20140	Section I	
52.245-1	GOVERNMENT PROPERTY	JUN 2007
52.245-9	USE AND CHARGES	JUN 2007
52.246-25	LIMITATION OF LIABILITYSERVICES	FEB 1997
52.248-1	VALUE ENGINEERING	FEB 2000
52.249-6	TERMINATION (COST-REIMBURSEMENT)	MAY 2004
	(MAY 2004)	
52.253-1	COMPUTER GENERATED FORMS	JAN 1991

# I.2 52.216-7 ALLOWABLE COST AND PAYMENT (DEC 2002)

- (a) Invoicing.
- (1) The Government will make payments to the Contractor when requested as work progresses, but (except for small business concerns) not more often than once every 2 weeks, in amounts determined to be allowable by the Contracting Officer in accordance with Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) Subpart 31.2 in effect on the date of this contract and the terms of this contract. The Contractor may submit to an authorized representative of the Contracting Officer, in such form and reasonable detail as the representative may require, an invoice or voucher supported by a statement of the claimed allowable cost for performing this contract.
- (2) Contract financing payments are not subject to the interest penalty provisions of the Prompt Payment Act. Interim payments made prior to the final payment under the contract are contract financing payments, except interim payments if this contract contains Alternate I to the clause at 52.232-25.
- (3) The designated payment office will make interim payments for contract financing on the TBD day after the designated billing office receives a proper payment request.

In the event that the Government requires an audit or other review of a specific payment request to ensure compliance with the terms and conditions of the contract, the designated payment office is not compelled to make payment by the specified due date.

- (b) Reimbursing costs.
- (1) For the purpose of reimbursing allowable costs (except as provided in paragraph (b)(2) of the clause, with respect to pension, deferred profit sharing, and employee stock ownership plan contributions), the term "costs" includes only--
- (i) Those recorded costs that, at the time of the request for reimbursement, the Contractor has paid by cash, check, or other form of actual payment for items or services purchased directly for the contract;
- (ii) When the Contractor is not delinquent in paying costs of contract performance in the ordinary course of business, costs incurred, but not necessarily paid, for--
- (A) Supplies and services purchased directly for the contract and associated financing payments to subcontractors, provided payments determined due will be made-
  - (1) In accordance with the terms and conditions of a subcontract or invoice; and
  - (2) Ordinarily within 30 days of the submission of the Contractor's payment request to the Government;

- (B) Materials issued from the Contractor's inventory and placed in the production process for use on the contract;
  - (C) Direct labor;
  - (D) Direct travel;
  - (E) Other direct in-house costs; and
- (F) Properly allocable and allowable indirect costs, as shown in the records maintained by the Contractor for purposes of obtaining reimbursement under Government contracts; and
- (iii) The amount of financing payments that have been paid by cash, check, or other forms of payment to subcontractors.
- (2) Accrued costs of Contractor contributions under employee pension plans shall be excluded until actually paid unless-
- (i) The Contractor's practice is to make contributions to the retirement fund quarterly or more frequently; and
- (ii) The contribution does not remain unpaid 30 days after the end of the applicable quarter or shorter payment period (any contribution remaining unpaid shall be excluded from the Contractor's indirect costs for payment purposes).
- (3) Notwithstanding the audit and adjustment of invoices or vouchers under paragraph (g) of this clause, allowable indirect costs under this contract shall be obtained by applying indirect cost rates established in accordance with paragraph (d) of this clause.
- (4) Any statements in specifications or other documents incorporated in this contract by reference designating performance of services or furnishing of materials at the Contractor's expense or at no cost to the Government shall be disregarded for purposes of cost-reimbursement under this clause.
- (c) Small business concerns. A small business concern may receive more frequent payments than every 2 weeks.
  - (d) Final indirect cost rates.
- (1) Final annual indirect cost rates and the appropriate bases shall be established in accordance with Subpart 42.7 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) in effect for the period covered by the indirect cost rate proposal.
- (2)(i) The Contractor shall submit an adequate final indirect cost rate proposal to the Contracting Officer (or cognizant Federal agency official) and auditor within the 6-month period following the expiration of each of its fiscal years. Reasonable extensions, for exceptional circumstances only, may be requested in writing by the Contractor and granted in writing by the Contractor Shall support its proposal with adequate supporting data.

#### Section I

- (ii) The proposed rates shall be based on the Contractor's actual cost experience for that period. The appropriate Government representative and the Contractor shall establish the final indirect cost rates as promptly as practical after receipt of the Contractor's proposal.
- (3) The Contractor and the appropriate Government representative shall execute a written understanding setting forth the final indirect cost rates. The understanding shall specify (i) the agreed-upon final annual indirect cost rates, (ii) the bases to which the rates apply, (iii) the periods for which the rates apply, (iv) any specific indirect cost items treated as direct costs in the settlement, and (v) the affected contract and/or subcontract, identifying any with advance agreements or special terms and the applicable rates. The understanding shall not change any monetary ceiling, contract obligation, or specific cost allowance or disallowance provided for in this contract. The understanding is incorporated into this contract upon execution.
- (4) Failure by the parties to agree on a final annual indirect cost rate shall be a dispute within the meaning of the Disputes clause.
- (5) Within 120 days (or longer period if approved in writing by the Contracting Officer) after settlement of the final annual indirect cost rates for all years of a physically complete contract, the Contractor shall submit a completion invoice or voucher to reflect the settled amounts and rates.
- (6)(i) If the Contractor fails to submit a completion invoice or voucher within the time specified in paragraph (d)(5) of this clause, the Contracting Officer may--
  - (A) Determine the amounts due to the Contractor under the contract; and
  - (B) Record this determination in a unilateral modification to the contract.
- (ii) This determination constitutes the final decision of the Contracting Officer in accordance with the Disputes clause.
- (e) Billing rates. Until final annual indirect cost rates are established for any period, the Government shall reimburse the Contractor at billing rates established by the Contracting Officer or by an authorized representative (the cognizant auditor), subject to adjustment when the final rates are established. These billing rates--
  - (1) Shall be the anticipated final rates; and
- (2) May be prospectively or retroactively revised by mutual agreement, at either party's request, to prevent substantial overpayment or underpayment.
- (f) Quick-closeout procedures. Quick-closeout procedures are applicable when the conditions in FAR 42.708(a) are satisfied.
- (g) Audit. At any time or times before final payment, the Contracting Officer may have the Contractor's invoices or vouchers and statements of cost audited. Any payment may be (1) reduced by amounts found by the Contracting Officer not to constitute allowable costs or (2) adjusted for prior overpayments or underpayments.
- (h) Final payment. (1) Upon approval of a completion invoice or voucher submitted by the Contractor in accordance with paragraph (d)(5) of this clause, and upon the Contractor's compliance with all terms of this

#### **Section I**

contract, the Government shall promptly pay any balance of allowable costs and that part of the fee (if any) not previously paid.

- (2) The Contractor shall pay to the Government any refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts (including interest, if any) accruing to or received by the Contractor or any assignee under this contract, to the extent that those amounts are properly allocable to costs for which the Contractor has been reimbursed by the Government. Reasonable expenses incurred by the Contractor for securing refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts shall be allowable costs if approved by the Contracting Officer. Before final payment under this contract, the Contractor and each assignee whose assignment is in effect at the time of final payment shall execute and deliver--
- (i) An assignment to the Government, in form and substance satisfactory to the Contracting Officer, of refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts (including interest, if any) properly allocable to costs for which the Contractor has been reimbursed by the Government under this contract; and
- (ii) A release discharging the Government, its officers, agents, and employees from all liabilities, obligations, and claims arising out of or under this contract, except--
- (A) Specified claims stated in exact amounts, or in estimated amounts when the exact amounts are not known;
- (B) Claims (including reasonable incidental expenses) based upon liabilities of the Contractor to third parties arising out of the performance of this contract; provided, that the claims are not known to the Contractor on the date of the execution of the release, and that the Contractor gives notice of the claims in writing to the Contracting Officer within 6 years following the release date or notice of final payment date, whichever is earlier; and
- (C) Claims for reimbursement of costs, including reasonable incidental expenses, incurred by the Contractor under the patent clauses of this contract, excluding, however, any expenses arising from the Contractor's indemnification of the Government against patent liability.

# I.3 52.222-39 NOTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS CONCERNING PAYMENT OF UNION DUES OR FEES (DEC 2004)

(a) Definition. As used in this clause--

"United States" means the 50 States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Northern Mariana Islands, American Samoa, Guam, the U.S. Virgin Islands, and Wake Island.

(b) Except as provided in paragraph (e) of this clause, during the term of this contract, the Contractor shall post a notice, in the form of a poster, informing employees of their rights concerning union membership and payment of union dues and fees, in conspicuous places in and about all its plants and offices, including all places where notices to employees are customarily posted. The notice shall include the following information (except that the information pertaining to National Labor Relations Board shall not be included in notices posted in the plants or offices of carriers subject to the Railway Labor Act, as amended (45 U.S.C. 151-188)).

## Notice to Employees

Under Federal law, employees cannot be required to join a union or maintain membership in a union in order to retain their jobs. Under certain conditions, the law permits a union and an employer to enter into a union-

#### Section I

security agreement requiring employees to pay uniform periodic dues and initiation fees. However, employees who are not union members can object to the use of their payments for certain purposes and can only be required to pay their share of union costs relating to collective bargaining, contract administration, and grievance adjustment.

If you do not want to pay that portion of dues or fees used to support activities not related to collective bargaining, contract administration, or grievance adjustment, you are entitled to an appropriate reduction in your payment. If you believe that you have been required to pay dues or fees used in part to support activities not related to collective bargaining, contract administration, or grievance adjustment, you may be entitled to a refund and to an appropriate reduction in future payments.

For further information concerning your rights, you may wish to contact the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) either at one of its Regional offices or at the following address or toll free number:

National Labor Relations Board Division of Information 1099 14th Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20570 1-866-667-6572 1-866-316-6572 (TTY)

To locate the nearest NLRB office, see NLRB's website at http://www.nlrb.gov.

- (c) The Contractor shall comply with all provisions of Executive Order 13201 of February 17, 2001, and related implementing regulations at 29 CFR Part 470, and orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (d) In the event that the Contractor does not comply with any of the requirements set forth in paragraphs (b), (c), or (g), the Secretary may direct that this contract be cancelled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part, and declare the Contractor ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures at 29 CFR Part 470, Subpart B--Compliance Evaluations, Complaint Investigations and Enforcement Procedures. Such other sanctions or remedies may be imposed as are provided by 29 CFR Part 470, which implements Executive Order 13201, or as are otherwise provided by law.
  - (e) The requirement to post the employee notice in paragraph (b) does not apply to--
  - (1) Contractors and subcontractors that employ fewer than 15 persons;
- (2) Contractor establishments or construction work sites where no union has been formally recognized by the Contractor or certified as the exclusive bargaining representative of the Contractor's employees;
- (3) Contractor establishments or construction work sites located in a jurisdiction named in the definition of the United States in which the law of that jurisdiction forbids enforcement of union-security agreements;
- (4) Contractor facilities where upon the written request of the Contractor, the Department of Labor Deputy Assistant Secretary for Labor-Management Programs has waived the posting requirements with respect to any of the Contractor's facilities if the Deputy Assistant Secretary finds that the Contractor has demonstrated that-
- (i) The facility is in all respects separate and distinct from activities of the Contractor related to the performance of a contract; and

- (ii) Such a waiver will not interfere with or impede the effectuation of the Executive order; or
- (5) Work outside the United States that does not involve the recruitment or employment of workers within the United States.
- (f) The Department of Labor publishes the official employee notice in two variations; one for contractors covered by the Railway Labor Act and a second for all other contractors. The Contractor shall--
- (1) Obtain the required employee notice poster from the Division of Interpretations and Standards, Office of Labor-Management Standards, U.S. Department of Labor, 200 Constitution Avenue, NW, Room N-5605, Washington, DC 20210, or from any field office of the Department's Office of Labor-Management Standards or Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs;
- (2) Download a copy of the poster from the Office of Labor- Management Standards website at http://www.olms.dol.gov; or
  - (3) Reproduce and use exact duplicate copies of the Department of Labor's official poster.
- (g) The Contractor shall include the substance of this clause in every subcontract or purchase order that exceeds the simplified acquisition threshold, entered into in connection with this contract, unless exempted by the Department of Labor Deputy Assistant Secretary for Labor-Management Programs on account of special circumstances in the national interest under authority of 29 CFR 470.3(c). For indefinite quantity subcontracts, the Contractor shall include the substance of this clause if the value of orders in any calendar year of the subcontract is expected to exceed the simplified acquisition threshold. Pursuant to 29 CFR Part 470, Subpart B-Compliance Evaluations, Complaint Investigations and Enforcement Procedures, the Secretary of Labor may direct the Contractor to take such action in the enforcement of these regulations, including the imposition of sanctions for noncompliance with respect to any such subcontract or purchase order. If the Contractor becomes involved in litigation with a subcontractor or vendor, or is threatened with such involvement, as a result of such direction, the Contractor may request the United States, through the Secretary of Labor, to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

## I.4 52.222-41 SERVICE CONTRACT ACT OF 1965, AS AMENDED (JUL 2005)

(a) Definitions. "Act," as used in this clause, means the Service Contract Act of 1965, as amended (41 U.S.C. 351, et seq.).

"Contractor," as used in this clause or in any subcontract, shall be deemed to refer to the subcontractor, except in the term "Government Prime Contractor."

"Service employee," as used in this clause, means any person engaged in the performance of this contract other than any person employed in a bona fide executive, administrative, or professional capacity, as these terms are defined in Part 541 of Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, as revised. It includes all such persons regardless of any contractual relationship that may be alleged to exist between a Contractor or subcontractor and such persons.

(b) Applicability. This contract is subject to the following provisions and to all other applicable provisions of the Act and regulations of the Secretary of Labor (29 CFR Part 4). This clause does not apply to contracts or

### Section I

subcontracts administratively exempted by the Secretary of Labor or exempted by 41 U.S.C. 356, as interpreted in Subpart C of 29 CFR Part 4.

- (c) Compensation. (1) Each service employee employed in the performance of this contract by the Contractor or any subcontractor shall be paid not less than the minimum monetary wages and shall be furnished fringe benefits in accordance with the wages and fringe benefits determined by the Secretary of Labor, or authorized representative, as specified in any wage determination attached to this contract.
- (2)(i) If a wage determination is attached to this contract, the Contractor shall classify any class of service employee which is not listed therein and which is to be employed under the contract (i.e., the work to be performed is not performed by any classification listed in the wage determination) so as to provide a reasonable relationship (i.e., appropriate level of skill comparison) between such unlisted classifications and the classifications listed in the wage determination. Such conformed class of employees shall be paid the monetary wages and furnished the fringe benefits as are determined pursuant to the procedures in this paragraph (c).
- (ii) This conforming procedure shall be initiated by the Contractor prior to the performance of contract work by the unlisted class of employee. The Contractor shall submit Standard Form (SF) 1444, Request for Authorization of Additional Classification and Rate, to the Contracting Officer no later than 30 days after the unlisted class of employee performs any contract work. The Contracting Officer shall review the proposed classification and rate and promptly submit the completed SF 1444 (which must include information regarding the agreement or disagreement of the employees' authorized representatives or the employees themselves together with the agency recommendation), and all pertinent information to the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor. The Wage and Hour Division will approve, modify, or disapprove the action or render a final determination in the event of disagreement within 30 days of receipt or will notify the Contracting Officer within 30 days of receipt that additional time is necessary.
- (iii) The final determination of the conformance action by the Wage and Hour Division shall be transmitted to the Contracting Officer who shall promptly notify the Contractor of the action taken. Each affected employee shall be furnished by the Contractor with a written copy of such determination or it shall be posted as a part of the wage determination.
- (iv)(A) The process of establishing wage and fringe benefit rates that bear a reasonable relationship to those listed in a wage determination cannot be reduced to any single formula. The approach used may vary from wage determination to wage determination depending on the circumstances. Standard wage and salary administration practices which rank various job classifications by pay grade pursuant to point schemes or other job factors may, for example, be relied upon. Guidance may also be obtained from the way different jobs are rated under Federal pay systems (Federal Wage Board Pay System and the General Schedule) or from other wage determinations issued in the same locality. Basic to the establishment of any conformable wage rate(s) is the concept that a pay relationship should be maintained between job classifications based on the skill required and the duties performed.
- (B) In the case of a contract modification, an exercise of an option, or extension of an existing contract, or in any other case where a Contractor succeeds a contract under which the classification in question was previously conformed pursuant to paragraph (c) of this clause, a new conformed wage rate and fringe benefits may be assigned to the conformed classification by indexing (i.e., adjusting) the previous conformed rate and fringe benefits by an amount equal to the average (mean) percentage increase (or decrease, where appropriate) between the wages and fringe benefits specified for all classifications to be used on the contract which are listed in the current wage determination, and those specified for the corresponding classifications in the previously applicable wage determination. Where conforming actions are accomplished in accordance with this paragraph

#### Section I

prior to the performance of contract work by the unlisted class of employees, the Contractor shall advise the Contracting Officer of the action taken but the other procedures in subdivision (c)(2)(ii) of this clause need not be followed.

- (C) No employee engaged in performing work on this contract shall in any event be paid less than the currently applicable minimum wage specified under section (6)(a)(1) of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended.
- (v) The wage rate and fringe benefits finally determined under this subparagraph (c)(2) of this clause shall be paid to all employees performing in the classification from the first day on which contract work is performed by them in the classification. Failure to pay the unlisted employees the compensation agreed upon by the interested parties and/or finally determined by the Wage and Hour Division retroactive to the date such class of employees commenced contract work shall be a violation of the Act and this contract.
- (vi) Upon discovery of failure to comply with subparagraph (c)(2) of this clause, the Wage and Hour Division shall make a final determination of conformed classification, wage rate, and/or fringe benefits which shall be retroactive to the date such class or classes of employees commenced contract work.
- (3) Adjustment of Compensation. If the term of this contract is more than 1 year, the minimum monetary wages and fringe benefits required to be paid or furnished thereunder to service employees under this contract shall be subject to adjustment after 1 year and not less often than once every 2 years, under wage determinations issued by the Wage and Hour Division.
- (d) Obligation to Furnish Fringe Benefits. The Contractor or subcontractor may discharge the obligation to furnish fringe benefits specified in the attachment or determined under subparagraph (c)(2) of this clause by furnishing equivalent combinations of bona fide fringe benefits, or by making equivalent or differential cash payments, only in accordance with Subpart D of 29 CFR Part 4.
- (e) Minimum Wage. In the absence of a minimum wage attachment for this contract, neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor under this contract shall pay any person performing work under this contract (regardless of whether the person is a service employee) less than the minimum wage specified by section 6(a)(1) of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938. Nothing in this clause shall relieve the Contractor or any subcontractor of any other obligation under law or contract for payment of a higher wage to any employee.
- (f) Successor Contracts. If this contract succeeds a contract subject to the Act under which substantially the same services were furnished in the same locality and service employees were paid wages and fringe benefits provided for in a collective bargaining agreement, in the absence of the minimum wage attachment for this contract setting forth such collectively bargained wage rates and fringe benefits, neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor under this contract shall pay any service employee performing any of the contract work (regardless of whether or not such employee was employed under the predecessor contract), less than the wages and fringe benefits provided for in such collective bargaining agreement, to which such employee would have been entitled if employed under the predecessor contract, including accrued wages and fringe benefits and any prospective increases in wages and fringe benefits provided for under such agreement. No Contractor or subcontractor under this contract may be relieved of the foregoing obligation unless the limitations of 29 CFR 4.1b(b) apply or unless the Secretary of Labor or the Secretary's authorized representative finds, after a hearing as provided in 29 CFR 4.10 that the wages and/or fringe benefits provided for in such agreement are substantially at variance with those which prevail for services of a character similar in the locality, or determines, as provided in 29 CFR 4.11, that the collective bargaining agreement applicable to service employees employed under the predecessor contract was not entered into as a result of arm's length

### Section I

negotiations. Where it is found in accordance with the review procedures provided in 29 CFR 4.10 and/or 4.11 and Parts 6 and 8 that some or all of the wages and/or fringe benefits contained in a predecessor Contractor's collective bargaining agreement are substantially at variance with those which prevail for services of a character similar in the locality, and/or that the collective bargaining agreement applicable to service employees employed under the predecessor contract was not entered into as a result of arm's length negotiations, the Department will issue a new or revised wage determination setting forth the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits. Such determination shall be made part of the contract or subcontract, in accordance with the decision of the Administrator, the Administrative Law Judge, or the Board of Service Contract Appeals, as the case may be, irrespective of whether such issuance occurs prior to or after the award of a contract or subcontract (53 Comp. Gen. 401 (1973)). In the case of a wage determination issued solely as a result of a finding of substantial variance, such determination shall be effective as of the date of the final administrative decision.

- (g) Notification to Employees. The Contractor and any subcontractor under this contract shall notify each service employee commencing work on this contract of the minimum monetary wage and any fringe benefits required to be paid pursuant to this contract, or shall post the wage determination attached to this contract. The poster provided by the Department of Labor (Publication WH 1313) shall be posted in a prominent and accessible place at the worksite. Failure to comply with this requirement is a violation of section 2(a)(4) of the Act and of this contract.
- (h) Safe and Sanitary Working Conditions. The Contractor or subcontractor shall not permit any part of the services called for by this contract to be performed in buildings or surroundings or under working conditions provided by or under the control or supervision of the Contractor or subcontractor which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to the health or safety of the service employees. The Contractor or subcontractor shall comply with the safety and health standards applied under 29 CFR Part 1925.
- (i) Records. (1) The Contractor and each subcontractor performing work subject to the Act shall make and maintain for 3 years from the completion of the work, and make them available for inspection and transcription by authorized representatives of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, a record of the following:
  - (i) For each employee subject to the Act -
  - (A) Name and address and social security number;
- (B) Correct work classification or classifications, rate or rates of monetary wages paid and fringe benefits provided, rate or rates of payments in lieu of fringe benefits, and total daily and weekly compensation;
  - (C) Daily and weekly hours worked by each employee; and
  - (D) Any deductions, rebates, or refunds from the total daily or weekly compensation of each employee.
- (ii) For those classes of service employees not included in any wage determination attached to this contract, wage rates or fringe benefits determined by the interested parties or by the Administrator or authorized representative under the terms of paragraph (c) of this clause. A copy of the report required by subdivision (c)(2)(ii) of this clause will fulfill this requirement.
- (iii) Any list of the predecessor Contractor's employees which had been furnished to the Contractor as prescribed by paragraph (n) of this clause.

#### Section I

- (2) The Contractor shall also make available a copy of this contract for inspection or transcription by authorized representatives of the Wage and Hour Division.
- (3) Failure to make and maintain or to make available these records for inspection and transcription shall be a violation of the regulations and this contract, and in the case of failure to produce these records, the Contracting Officer, upon direction of the Department of Labor and notification to the Contractor, shall take action to cause suspension of any further payment or advance of funds until the violation ceases.
- (4) The Contractor shall permit authorized representatives of the Wage and Hour Division to conduct interviews with employees at the worksite during normal working hours.
- (j) Pay Periods. The Contractor shall unconditionally pay to each employee subject to the Act all wages due free and clear and without subsequent deduction (except as otherwise provided by law or Regulations, 29 CFR Part 4), rebate, or kickback on any account. These payments shall be made no later than one pay period following the end of the regular pay period in which the wages were earned or accrued. A pay period under this Act may not be of any duration longer than semi-monthly.
- (k) Withholding of Payments and Termination of Contract. The Contracting Officer shall withhold or cause to be withheld from the Government Prime Contractor under this or any other Government contract with the Prime Contractor such sums as an appropriate official of the Department of Labor requests or such sums as the Contracting Officer decides may be necessary to pay underpaid employees employed by the Contractor or subcontractor. In the event of failure to pay any employees subject to the Act all or part of the wages or fringe benefits due under the Act, the Contracting Officer may, after authorization or by direction of the Department of Labor and written notification to the Contractor, take action to cause suspension of any further payment or advance of funds until such violations have ceased. Additionally, any failure to comply with the requirements of this clause may be grounds for termination of the right to proceed with the contract work. In such event, the Government may enter into other contracts or arrangements for completion of the work, charging the Contractor in default with any additional cost.
- (l) Subcontracts. The Contractor agrees to insert this clause in all subcontracts subject to the Act.
- (m) Collective Bargaining Agreements Applicable to Service Employees. If wages to be paid or fringe benefits to be furnished any service employees employed by the Government Prime Contractor or any subcontractor under the contract are provided for in a collective bargaining agreement which is or will be effective during any period in which the contract is being performed, the Government Prime Contractor shall report such fact to the Contracting Officer, together with full information as to the application and accrual of such wages and fringe benefits, including any prospective increases, to service employees engaged in work on the contract, and a copy of the collective bargaining agreement. Such report shall be made upon commencing performance of the contract, in the case of collective bargaining agreements effective at such time, and in the case of such agreements or provisions or amendments thereof effective at a later time during the period of contract performance such agreements shall be reported promptly after negotiation thereof.
- (n) Seniority List. Not less than 10 days prior to completion of any contract being performed at a Federal facility where service employees may be retained in the performance of the succeeding contract and subject to a wage determination which contains vacation or other benefit provisions based upon length of service with a Contractor (predecessor) or successor (29 CFR 4.173), the incumbent Prime Contractor shall furnish the Contracting Officer a certified list of the names of all service employees on the Contractor's or subcontractor's payroll during the last month of contract performance. Such list shall also contain anniversary dates of employment on the contract either with the current or predecessor Contractors of each such service employee.

### Section I

The Contracting Officer shall turn over such list to the successor Contractor at the commencement of the succeeding contract.

- (o) Rulings and Interpretations. Rulings and interpretations of the Act are contained in Regulations, 29 CFR Part 4.
- (p) Contractor's Certification. (1) By entering into this contract, the Contractor (and officials thereof) certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has a substantial interest in the Contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of the sanctions imposed under section 5 of the Act.
- (2) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract under section 5 of the Act.
  - (3) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.
- (q) Variations, Tolerances, and Exemptions Involving Employment. Notwithstanding any of the provisions in paragraphs (b) through (o) of this clause, the following employees may be employed in accordance with the following variations, tolerances, and exemptions, which the Secretary of Labor, pursuant to section 4(b) of the Act prior to its amendment by Pub. L. 92-473, found to be necessary and proper in the public interest or to avoid serious impairment of the conduct of Government business.
- (1) Apprentices, student-learners, and workers whose earning capacity is impaired by age, physical or mental deficiency or injury may be employed at wages lower than the minimum wages otherwise required by section 2(a)(1) or 2(b)(1) of the Act without diminishing any fringe benefits or cash payments in lieu thereof required under section 2(a)(2) of the Act, in accordance with the conditions and procedures prescribed for the employment of apprentices, student-learners, handicapped persons, and handicapped clients of sheltered workshops under section 14 of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, in the regulations issued by the Administrator (29 CFR Parts 520, 521, 524, and 525).
- (2) The Administrator will issue certificates under the Act for the employment of apprentices, student-learners, handicapped persons, or handicapped clients of sheltered workshops not subject to the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, or subject to different minimum rates of pay under the two acts, authorizing appropriate rates of minimum wages (but without changing requirements concerning fringe benefits or supplementary cash payments in lieu thereof), applying procedures prescribed by the applicable regulations issued under the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (29 CFR Parts 520, 521, 524, and 525).
- (3) The Administrator will also withdraw, annul, or cancel such certificates in accordance with the regulations in 29 CFR Parts 525 and 528.
- (r) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they perform when they are employed and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with a State Apprenticeship Agency which is recognized by the U.S. Department of Labor, or if no such recognized agency exists in a State, under a program registered with the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer, and Labor Services (OATELS), U.S. Department of Labor. Any employee who is not registered as an apprentice in an approved program shall be paid the wage rate and fringe benefits contained in the applicable wage determination for the journeyman classification of work actually performed. The wage rates paid apprentices shall not be less than the wage rate for their level of progress set forth in the registered program, expressed as the appropriate percentage of the journeyman's rate contained in the applicable wage

#### Section I

determination. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen employed on the contract work in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the Contractor as to his entire work force under the registered program.

- (s) Tips. An employee engaged in an occupation in which the employee customarily and regularly receives more than \$30 a month in tips may have the amount of these tips credited by the employer against the minimum wage required by section 2(a)(1) or section 2(b)(1) of the Act, in accordance with section 3(m) of the Fair Labor Standards Act and Regulations 29 CFR Part 531. However, the amount of credit shall not exceed \$1.34 per hour beginning January 1, 1981. To use this provision -
  - (1) The employer must inform tipped employees about this tip credit allowance before the credit is utilized;
- (2) The employees must be allowed to retain all tips (individually or through a pooling arrangement and regardless of whether the employer elects to take a credit for tips received);
- (3) The employer must be able to show by records that the employee receives at least the applicable Service Contract Act minimum wage through the combination of direct wages and tip credit; and
- (4) The use of such tip credit must have been permitted under any predecessor collective bargaining agreement applicable by virtue of section 4(c) of the Act.
- (t) Disputes Concerning Labor Standards. The U.S. Department of Labor has set forth in 29 CFR Parts 4, 6, and 8 procedures for resolving disputes concerning labor standards requirements. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with those procedures and not the Disputes clause of this contract. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the Contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

## I.5 52.222-42 STATEMENT OF EQUIVALENT RATES FOR FEDERAL HIRES (MAY 1989)

In compliance with the Service Contract Act of 1965, as amended, and the regulations of the Secretary of Labor (29 CFR Part 4), this clause identifies the classes of service employees expected to be employed under the contract and states the wages and fringe benefits payable to each if they were employed by the contracting agency subject to the provisions of 5 U.S.C. 5341 or 5332.

This Statement is for Information Only: It is not a Wage Determination

**Employee Class** 

Monetary Wage-Fringe Benefits

See http://www.wdol.gov/sca.aspx

## I.6 52.222-49 SERVICE CONTRACT ACT - PLACE OF PERFORMANCE UNKNOWN (MAY 1989)

(a) This contract is subject to the Service Contract Act, and the place of performance was unknown when the solicitation was issued. In addition to places or areas identified in wage determinations, if any, attached to the solicitation, wage determinations have also been requested for the following: TBD. The Contracting Officer will request wage determinations for additional places or areas of performance if asked to do so in writing by TBD.

(b) Offerors who intend to perform in a place or area of performance for which a wage determination has not been attached or requested may nevertheless submit bids or proposals. However, a wage determination shall be requested and incorporated in the resultant contract retroactive to the date of contract award, and there shall be no adjustment in the contract price.

## I.7 52.227-23 RIGHTS TO PROPOSAL DATA (TECHNICAL) (JUN 1987)

Except for data contained on pages, it is agreed that as a condition of award of this contract, and notwithstanding the conditions of any notice appearing thereon, the Government shall have unlimited rights (as defined in the "Rights in Data--General" clause contained in this contract) in and to the technical data contained in the proposal dated upon which this contract is based.

## I.8 52.232-25 PROMPT PAYMENT (FEB 2002) Alternate I (FEB 2002)

Notwithstanding any other payment clause in this contract, the Government will make invoice payments under the terms and conditions specified in this clause. The Government considers payment as being made on the day a check is dated or the date of an electronic funds transfer (EFT). Definitions of pertinent terms are set forth in sections 2.101, 32.001, and 32.902 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation. All days referred to in this clause are calendar days, unless otherwise specified. (However, see paragraph (a)(4) of this clause concerning payments due on Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays.)

- (a) Invoice payments--
- (1) Due date.
- (i) Except as indicated in paragraphs (a)(2) and (c) of this clause, the due date for making invoice payments by the designated payment office is the later of the following two events:
- (A) The 30th day after the designated billing office receives a proper invoice from the Contractor (except as provided in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this clause).
- (B) The 30th day after Government acceptance of supplies delivered or services performed. For a final invoice, when the payment amount is subject to contract settlement actions, acceptance is deemed to occur on the effective date of the contract settlement.
- (ii) If the designated billing office fails to annotate the invoice with the actual date of receipt at the time of receipt, the invoice payment due date is the 30th day after the date of the Contractor's invoice, provided the designated billing office receives a proper invoice and there is no disagreement over quantity, quality, or Contractor compliance with contract requirements.
- (2) Contractor's invoice. The Contractor shall prepare and submit invoices to the designated billing office specified in the contract. A proper invoice must include the items listed in paragraphs (a)(3)(i) through (a)(3)(x) of this clause. If the invoice does not comply with these requirements, the designated billing office will return it within 7 days after receipt (3 days for meat, meat food products, or fish; 5 days for perishable agricultural commodities, dairy products, edible fats or oils, and food products prepared from edible fats or oils), with the reasons why it is not a proper invoice. The Government will take into account untimely notification when computing any interest penalty owed the Contractor.

I-15

#### Section I

- (i) Name and address of the Contractor.
- (ii) Invoice date and invoice number. (The Contractor should date invoices as close as possible to the date of the mailing or transmission.)
- (iii) Contract number or other authorization for supplies delivered or services performed (including order number and contract line item number).
- (iv) Description, quantity, unit of measure, unit price, and extended price of supplies delivered or services performed.
- (v) Shipping and payment terms (e.g., shipment number and date of shipment, discount for prompt payment terms). Bill of lading number and weight of shipment will be shown for shipments on Government bills of lading.
- (vi) Name and address of Contractor official to whom payment is to be sent (must be the same as that in the contract or in a proper notice of assignment).
- (vii) Name (where practicable), title, phone number, and mailing address of person to notify in the event of a defective invoice.
- (viii) Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN). The Contractor shall include its TIN on the invoice only if required elsewhere in this contract.
  - (ix) Electronic funds transfer (EFT) banking information.
- (A) The Contractor shall include EFT banking information on the invoice only if required elsewhere in this contract.
- (B) If EFT banking information is not required to be on the invoice, in order for the invoice to be a proper invoice, the Contractor shall have submitted correct EFT banking information in accordance with the applicable solicitation provision (e.g., 52.232-38, Submission of Electronic Funds Transfer Information with Offer), contract clause (e.g., 52.232-33, Payment by Electronic Funds Transfer-Central Contractor Registration, or 52.232-34, Payment by Electronic Funds Transfer-Other Than Central Contractor Registration), or applicable agency procedures.
  - (C) EFT banking information is not required if the Government waived the requirement to pay by EFT.
  - (x) Any other information or documentation required by the contract (e.g., evidence of shipment).
- (3) Interest penalty. The designated payment office will pay an interest penalty automatically, without request from the Contractor, if payment is not made by the due date and the conditions listed in paragraphs (a)(4)(i) through (a)(4)(iii) of this clause are met, if applicable. However, when the due date falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or legal holiday, the designated payment office may make payment on the following working day without incurring a late payment interest penalty.
  - (i) The designated billing office received a proper invoice.

#### Section I

- (ii) The Government processed a receiving report or other Government documentation authorizing payment, and there was no disagreement over quantity, quality, or Contractor compliance with any contract term or condition.
- (iii) In the case of a final invoice for any balance of funds due the Contractor for supplies delivered or services performed, the amount was not subject to further contract settlement actions between the Government and the Contractor.
- (4) Computing penalty amount. The Government will compute the interest penalty in accordance with the Office of Management and Budget prompt payment regulations at 5 CFR part 1315.
- (i) For the sole purpose of computing an interest penalty that might be due the Contractor, Government acceptance is deemed to occur constructively on the 7th day (unless otherwise specified in this contract) after the Contractor delivers the supplies or performs the services in accordance with the terms and conditions of the contract, unless there is a disagreement over quantity, quality, or Contractor compliance with a contract provision. If actual acceptance occurs within the constructive acceptance period, the Government will base the determination of an interest penalty on the actual date of acceptance. The constructive acceptance requirement does not, however, compel Government officials to accept supplies or services, perform contract administration functions, or make payment prior to fulfilling their responsibilities.
- (ii) The prompt payment regulations at 5 CFR 1315.10(c) do not require the Government to pay interest penalties if payment delays are due to disagreement between the Government and the Contractor over the payment amount or other issues involving contract compliance, or on amounts temporarily withheld or retained in accordance with the terms of the contract. The Government and the Contractor shall resolve claims involving disputes and any interest that may be payable in accordance with the clause at FAR 52.233-1, Disputes.
- (5) Discounts for prompt payment. The designated payment office will pay an interest penalty automatically, without request from the Contractor, if the Government takes a discount for prompt payment improperly. The Government will calculate the interest penalty in accordance with the prompt payment regulations at 5 CFR part 1315.
  - (6) Additional interest penalty.
- (i) The designated payment office will pay a penalty amount, calculated in accordance with the prompt payment regulations at 5 CFR part 1315 in addition to the interest penalty amount only if-
  - (A) The Government owes an interest penalty of \$1 or more;
- (B) The designated payment office does not pay the interest penalty within 10 days after the date the invoice amount is paid; and
- (C) The Contractor makes a written demand to the designated payment office for additional penalty payment, in accordance with paragraph (a)(7)(ii) of this clause, postmarked not later than 40 days after the invoice amount is paid.
- (ii)(A) The Contractor shall support written demands for additional penalty payments with the following data. The Government will not request any additional data. The Contractor shall--

#### Section I

- (1) Specifically assert that late payment interest is due under a specific invoice, and request payment of all overdue late payment interest penalty and such additional penalty as may be required;
  - (2) Attach a copy of the invoice on which the unpaid late payment interest is due; and
  - (3) State that payment of the principal has been received, including the date of receipt.
  - (B) If there is no postmark or the postmark is illegible--
- (1) The designated payment office that receives the demand will annotate it with the date of receipt, provided the demand is received on or before the 40th day after payment was made; or
- (2) If the designated payment office fails to make the required annotation, the Government will determine the demand's validity based on the date the Contractor has placed on the demand, provided such date is no later than the 40th day after payment was made.
- (iii) The additional penalty does not apply to payments regulated by other Government regulations (e.g., payments under utility contracts subject to tariffs and regulation).
- (b) Contract financing payment. If this contract provides for contract financing, the Government will make contract financing payments in accordance with the applicable contract financing clause.
- (c) Fast payment procedure due dates. If this contract contains the clause at 52.213-1, Fast Payment Procedure, payments will be made within 15 days after the date of receipt of the invoice.
- (d) Overpayments. If the Contractor becomes aware of a duplicate payment or that the Government has otherwise overpaid on an invoice payment, the Contractor shall immediately notify the Contracting Officer and request instructions for disposition of the overpayment.
  - (e) Invoices for interim payments. For interim payments under this cost-reimbursement contract for services-
  - (1) Paragraphs (a)(2), (a)(3), (a)(4)(ii), (a)(4)(iii), and (a)(5)(i) do not apply;
- (2) For purposes of computing late payment interest penalties that may apply, the due date for payment is the 30th day after the designated billing office receives a proper invoice; and
- (3) The contractor shall submit invoices for interim payments in accordance with paragraph (a) of FAR 52.216-7, Allowable Cost and Payment. If the invoice does not comply with contract requirements, it will be returned within 7 days after the date the designated billing office received the invoice.

## I.9 52.249-14 EXCUSABLE DELAYS (APR 1984)

(a) Except for defaults of subcontractors at any tier, the Contractor shall not be in default because of any failure to perform this contract under its terms if the failure arises from causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. Examples of these causes are (1) acts of God or of the public enemy, (2) acts of the Government in either its sovereign or contractual capacity, (3) fires, (4) floods, (5) epidemics, (6) quarantine restrictions, (7) strikes, (8) freight embargoes, and (9) unusually severe weather. In each instance, the failure to perform must be beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. "Default" includes failure to make progress in the work so as to endanger performance.

- (b) If the failure to perform is caused by the failure of a subcontractor at any tier to perform or make progress, and if the cause of the failure was beyond the control of both the Contractor and subcontractor, and without the fault or negligence of either, the Contractor shall not be deemed to be in default, unless--
  - (1) The subcontracted supplies or services were obtainable from other sources;
- (2) The Contracting Officer ordered the Contractor in writing to purchase these supplies or services from the other source; and
  - (3) The Contractor failed to comply reasonably with this order.
- (c) Upon request of the Contractor, the Contracting Officer shall ascertain the facts and extent of the failure. If the Contracting Officer determines that any failure to perform results from one or more of the causes above, the delivery schedule shall be revised, subject to the rights of the Government under the termination clause of this contract.

## I.10 52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)

This contract incorporates one or more clauses by reference, with the same force and effect as if they were given in full text. Upon request, the Contracting Officer will make their full text available. Also, the full text of a clause may be accessed electronically at this/these address(es):

http://www.arnet.gov/far

## I.11 52.219-14 LIMITATIONS ON SUBCONTRACTING (Dec 1996) (SMALL BUSINESSES)

- (a) This clause does not apply to the unrestricted portion of a partial set-aside.
- (b) By submission of an offer and execution of a contract, the Offeror/Contractor agrees that in performance of the contract in the case of a contract for—
  - (1) SERVICES (EXCEPT CONSTRUCTION). At least 50 percent of the cost of contract performance incurred for personnel shall be expended for employees of the concern.
  - (2) SUPPLIES (OTHER THAN PROCUREMENT FROM A NONMANUFACTURER IN SUCH SUPPLIES). The concern shall perform work for at least 50 percent of the cost of manufacturing the supplies, not including the cost of materials.
  - (3) GENERAL CONSTRUCTION. The concern will perform at least 15 percent of the cost of the contract, not including the cost of materials, with its own employees.
  - (4) CONSTRUCTION BY SPECIAL TRADE CONTRACTORS. The concern will perform at least 25 percent of the cost of the contract, not including the cost of materials, with its own employees.

### I.12 52.219-9 Small Business Subcontracting Plan. (Sept 2007)

- (a) This clause does not apply to small business concerns.
- (b) Definitions. As used in this clause—
- "Alaska Native Corporation (ANC)" means any Regional Corporation, Village Corporation, Urban Corporation, or Group Corporation organized under the laws of the State of Alaska in accordance with the

I-19

### Section I

Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, as amended (43 U.S.C. 1601, et seq.) and which is considered a minority and economically disadvantaged concern under the criteria at 43 U.S.C. 1626(e)(1). This definition also includes ANC direct and indirect subsidiary corporations, joint ventures, and partnerships that meet the requirements of 43 U.S.C. 1626(e)(2).

"Commercial item" means a product or service that satisfies the definition of commercial item in section <u>2.101</u> of the Federal Acquisition Regulation.

"Commercial plan" means a subcontracting plan (including goals) that covers the offeror's fiscal year and that applies to the entire production of commercial items sold by either the entire company or a portion thereof (e.g., division, plant, or product line).

"Indian tribe" means any Indian tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community, including native villages and native groups (including corporations organized by Kenai, Juneau, Sitka, and Kodiak) as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act (43 U.S.C.A. 1601 et seq.), that is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs in accordance with 25 U.S.C. 1452(c). This definition also includes Indian-owned economic enterprises that meet the requirements of 25 U.S.C. 1452(e).

"Individual contract plan" means a subcontracting plan that covers the entire contract period (including option periods), applies to a specific contract, and has goals that are based on the offeror's planned subcontracting in support of the specific contract, except that indirect costs incurred for common or joint purposes may be allocated on a prorated basis to the contract.

"Master plan" means a subcontracting plan that contains all the required elements of an individual contract plan, except goals, and may be incorporated into individual contract plans, provided the master plan has been approved.

"Subcontract" means any agreement (other than one involving an employer-employee relationship) entered into by a Federal Government prime Contractor or subcontractor calling for supplies or services required for performance of the contract or subcontract.

- (c) The offeror, upon request by the Contracting Officer, shall submit and negotiate a subcontracting plan, where applicable, that separately addresses subcontracting with small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business concerns, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns. If the offeror is submitting an individual contract plan, the plan must separately address subcontracting with small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns, with a separate part for the basic contract and separate parts for each option (if any). The plan shall be included in and made a part of the resultant contract. The subcontracting plan shall be negotiated within the time specified by the Contracting Officer. Failure to submit and negotiate the subcontracting plan shall make the offeror ineligible for award of a contract.
  - (d) The offeror's subcontracting plan shall include the following:
    - (1) In accordance with 43 U.S.C. 1626:
- (i) Subcontracts awarded to an ANC or Indian tribe shall be counted towards the subcontracting goals for small business and small disadvantaged business (SDB) concerns, regardless of the size or Small Business Administration certification status of the ANC or Indian tribe.

Field Code Changed

- (ii) Where one or more subcontractors are in the subcontract tier between the prime contractor and the ANC or Indian tribe, the ANC or Indian tribe shall designate the appropriate contractor(s) to count the subcontract towards its small business and small disadvantaged business subcontracting goals.
- (A) In most cases, the appropriate Contractor is the Contractor that awarded the subcontract to the ANC or Indian tribe.
- (B) If the ANC or Indian tribe designates more than one Contractor to count the subcontract toward its goals, the ANC or Indian tribe shall designate only a portion of the total subcontract award to each Contractor. The sum of the amounts designated to various Contractors cannot exceed the total value of the subcontract.
- (C) The ANC or Indian tribe shall give a copy of the written designation to the Contracting Officer, the prime Contractor, and the subcontractors in between the prime Contractor and the ANC or Indian tribe within 30 days of the date of the subcontract award.
- (D) If the Contracting Officer does not receive a copy of the ANC's or the Indian tribe's written designation within 30 days of the subcontract award, the Contractor that awarded the subcontract to the ANC or Indian tribe will be considered the designated Contractor.
  - (2) A statement of—
- (i) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted for an individual contract plan; or the offeror's total projected sales, expressed in dollars, and the total value of projected subcontracts to support the sales for a commercial plan;
- (ii) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to small business concerns (including ANC and Indian tribes);
  - (iii) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to veteran-owned small business concerns;
  - (iv) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to service-disabled veteran-owned small business;
  - (v) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to HUBZone small business concerns;
- (vi) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to small disadvantaged business concerns (including ANCs and Indian tribes); and
  - (vii) Total dollars planned to be subcontracted to women-owned small business concerns.
- (3) A description of the principal types of supplies and services to be subcontracted, and an identification of the types planned for subcontracting to—
  - (i) Small business concerns;
  - (ii) Veteran-owned small business concerns;
  - (iii) Service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns;
  - (iv) HUBZone small business concerns;
  - (v) Small disadvantaged business concerns; and
  - (vi) Women-owned small business concerns.
  - (4) A description of the method used to develop the subcontracting goals in paragraph (d)(1) of this clause.
- (5) A description of the method used to identify potential sources for solicitation purposes (*e.g.*, existing company source lists, the Procurement Marketing and Access Network (PRO-Net) of the Small Business Administration (SBA), veterans service organizations, the National Minority Purchasing Council Vendor Information Service, the Research and Information Division of the Minority Business Development Agency in the Department of Commerce, or small, HUBZone, small disadvantaged, and women-owned small business

#### **Section I**

trade associations). A firm may rely on the information contained in PRO-Net as an accurate representation of a concern's size and ownership characteristics for the purposes of maintaining a small, veteran-owned small, service-disabled veteran-owned small, HUBZone small, small disadvantaged, and women-owned small business source list. Use of PRO-Net as its source list does not relieve a firm of its responsibilities (*e.g.*, outreach, assistance, counseling, or publicizing subcontracting opportunities) in this clause.

- (6) A statement as to whether or not the offeror included indirect costs in establishing subcontracting goals, and a description of the method used to determine the proportionate share of indirect costs to be incurred with—
  - (i) Small business concerns (including ANC and Indian tribes);
  - (ii) Veteran-owned small business concerns;
  - (iii) Service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns;
  - (iv) HUBZone small business concerns;
  - (v) Small disadvantaged business concerns (including ANC and Indian tribes); and
  - (vi) Women-owned small business concerns.
- (7) The name of the individual employed by the offeror who will administer the offeror's subcontracting program, and a description of the duties of the individual.
- (8) A description of the efforts the offeror will make to assure that small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns have an equitable opportunity to compete for subcontracts.
- (9) Assurances that the offeror will include the clause of this contract entitled "Utilization of Small Business Concerns" in all subcontracts that offer further subcontracting opportunities, and that the offeror will require all subcontractors (except small business concerns) that receive subcontracts in excess of \$550,000 (\$1,000,000 for construction of any public facility) to adopt a subcontracting plan that complies with the requirements of this clause.
  - (10) Assurances that the offeror will—
    - (i) Cooperate in any studies or surveys as may be required;
- (ii) Submit periodic reports so that the Government can determine the extent of compliance by the offeror with the subcontracting plan;
- (iii) Submit Standard Form (SF) 294, Subcontracting Report for Individual Contracts, and/or SF 295, Summary Subcontract Report, in accordance with paragraph (j) of this clause. The reports shall provide information on subcontract awards to small business concerns, veteran-owned small business concerns, service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns, HUBZone small business concerns, small disadvantaged business concerns, women-owned small business concerns, and Historically Black Colleges and Universities and Minority Institutions. Reporting shall be in accordance with the instructions on the forms or as provided in agency regulations.
  - (iv) Ensure that its subcontractors agree to submit <u>SF 294</u> and <u>SF 295</u>.
- (11) A description of the types of records that will be maintained concerning procedures that have been adopted to comply with the requirements and goals in the plan, including establishing source lists; and a description of the offeror's efforts to locate small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

small business concerns and award subcontracts to them. The records shall include at least the following (on a plant-wide or company-wide basis, unless otherwise indicated):

- (i) Source lists (*e.g.*, PRO-Net), guides, and other data that identify small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns.
- (ii) Organizations contacted in an attempt to locate sources that are small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, or women-owned small business concerns.
  - (iii) Records on each subcontract solicitation resulting in an award of more than \$100,000, indicating—
    - (A) Whether small business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not;
    - (B) Whether veteran-owned small business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not;
- (C) Whether service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not;
  - (D) Whether HUBZone small business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not;
  - (E) Whether small disadvantaged business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not;
  - (F) Whether women-owned small business concerns were solicited and, if not, why not; and
  - (G) If applicable, the reason award was not made to a small business concern.
  - (iv) Records of any outreach efforts to contact—
    - (A) Trade associations;
    - (B) Business development organizations;
- (C) Conferences and trade fairs to locate small, HUBZone small, small disadvantaged, and womenowned small business sources; and
  - (D) Veterans service organizations.
  - (v) Records of internal guidance and encouragement provided to buyers through—
    - (A) Workshops, seminars, training, etc.; and
    - (B) Monitoring performance to evaluate compliance with the program's requirements.
- (vi) On a contract-by-contract basis, records to support award data submitted by the offeror to the Government, including the name, address, and business size of each subcontractor. Contractors having commercial plans need not comply with this requirement.
- (e) In order to effectively implement this plan to the extent consistent with efficient contract performance, the Contractor shall perform the following functions:
- (1) Assist small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns by arranging solicitations, time for the preparation of bids, quantities, specifications, and delivery schedules so as to facilitate the participation by such concerns. Where the Contractor's lists of potential small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business subcontractors are excessively long, reasonable effort shall be made to give all such small business concerns an opportunity to compete over a period of time.
- (2) Provide adequate and timely consideration of the potentialities of small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns in all "make-or-buy" decisions.

- (3) Counsel and discuss subcontracting opportunities with representatives of small business, veteranowned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business firms.
- (4) Confirm that a subcontractor representing itself as a HUBZone small business concern is identified as a certified HUBZone small business concern by accessing the Central Contractor Registration (CCR) database or by contacting SBA.
- (5) Provide notice to subcontractors concerning penalties and remedies for misrepresentations of business status as small, veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small, small disadvantaged, or women-owned small business for the purpose of obtaining a subcontract that is to be included as part or all of a goal contained in the Contractor's subcontracting plan.
- (f) A master plan on a plant or division-wide basis that contains all the elements required by paragraph (d) of this clause, except goals, may be incorporated by reference as a part of the subcontracting plan required of the offeror by this clause; provided—
  - (1) The master plan has been approved;
- (2) The offeror ensures that the master plan is updated as necessary and provides copies of the approved master plan, including evidence of its approval, to the Contracting Officer; and
- (3) Goals and any deviations from the master plan deemed necessary by the Contracting Officer to satisfy the requirements of this contract are set forth in the individual subcontracting plan.
- (g) A commercial plan is the preferred type of subcontracting plan for contractors furnishing commercial items. The commercial plan shall relate to the offeror's planned subcontracting generally, for both commercial and Government business, rather than solely to the Government contract. Commercial plans are also preferred for subcontractors that provide commercial items under a prime contract, whether or not the prime contractor is supplying a commercial item.
- (h) Prior compliance of the offeror with other such subcontracting plans under previous contracts will be considered by the Contracting Officer in determining the responsibility of the offeror for award of the contract.
  - (i) The failure of the Contractor or subcontractor to comply in good faith with—
    - (1) The clause of this contract entitled "Utilization Of Small Business Concerns;" or
    - (2) An approved plan required by this clause, shall be a material breach of the contract.
  - (j) The Contractor shall submit the following reports:
- (1) <u>Standard Form 294</u>, <u>Subcontracting Report for Individual Contracts</u>. This report shall be submitted to the Contracting Officer semiannually and at contract completion. The report covers subcontract award data related to this contract. This report is not required for commercial plans.
- (2) <u>Standard Form 295</u>, <u>Summary Subcontract Report</u>. This report encompasses all of the contracts with the awarding agency. It must be submitted semi-annually for contracts with the Department of Defense and annually for contracts with civilian agencies. If the reporting activity is covered by a commercial plan, the reporting activity must report annually all subcontract awards under that plan. All reports submitted at the close of each fiscal year (both individual and commercial plans) shall include a breakout, in the Contractor's format, of subcontract awards, in whole dollars, to small disadvantaged business concerns by North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) Industry Subsector. For a commercial plan, the Contractor may obtain from each of its subcontractors a predominant NAICS Industry Subsector and report all awards to that subcontractor under its predominant NAICS Industry Subsector.

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

DOL081RP20140 Section J

ATTACHMENT

# 

1:	NUMBER	TITLE	DAT	TE PAGES
<b>J.1</b>	CONTRACT P	PRICING PROPOSAL (	COVER SHEET, SF 1411 (1 PA	AGE)
<b>J.2</b>	COST AND PR	RICE ANALYSIS, ETA	8555 (8 PAGES)	
J.3	STATEMENT	OF FINANCIAL CAPA	BILITY, ETA 8554 (2 PAGES	5)
<b>J.4</b>	COST CONTR	ACTOR'S INVOICE, E	TA 3100-1 (1 PAGE)	
J.5	COST CONTR	ACTOR'S DETAILED	STATEMENT OF COST, ET	A 3-2 (1 PAGE)
<b>J.6</b>	VETS-100 - FE 0005 (2 PAGES		R VETERANS EMPLOYME	NT REPORT, OMB 1293-
<b>J.7</b>	PAST PERFO	RMANCE REFERENCI	E INFORMATION (2 PAGES)	)
<b>J.8</b>	PAST PERFO	RMANCE EVALUATIO	ON QUESTIONNAIRE (2 PAG	GES)
<b>J.9</b>	ORAL PRESE	NTATION EVALUATION	ON QUESTIONNAIRE (2 PA	GES)
<b>J.1</b> 0	EXAMPLE OF	F A MODIFIED RESUM	IE (1 PAGE)	

J.11 EXAMPLE OF THE SUBCONTRACTING PLAN FORMAT (14 PAGES)

NO.

## PART IV - REPRESENTATIONS AND INSTRUCTIONS

# SECTION K - REPRESENTATIONS, CERTIFICATIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS OF OFFERORS

## K.1 52.204-8 ANNUAL REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (JAN 2006)

- (a)(1) The North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) code for this acquisition is 541611.
  - (2) The small business size standard is N/A.
- (3) The small business size standard for a concern which submits an offer in its own name, other than on a construction or service contract, but which proposes to furnish a product which it did not itself manufacture, is 500 employees.
- (b)(1) If the clause at 52.204-7, Central Contractor Registration, is included in this solicitation, paragraph (c) of this provision applies.
- (2) If the clause at 52.204-7 is not included in this solicitation, and the offeror is currently registered in CCR, and has completed the ORCA electronically, the offeror may choose to use paragraph (c) of this provision instead of completing the corresponding individual representations and certifications in the solicitation. The offeror shall indicate which option applies by checking one of the following boxes:

[	] (i) Paragraph (c) applies.
[	] (ii) Paragraph (c) does not apply and the offeror has completed the individual representations and
certific	ations in the solicitation.

(c) The offeror has completed the annual representations and certifications electronically via the Online Representations and Certifications Application (ORCA) website at http://orca.bpn.gov. After reviewing the ORCA database information, the offeror verifies by submission of the offer that the representations and certifications currently posted electronically have been entered or updated within the last 12 months, are current, accurate, complete, and applicable to this solicitation (including the business size standard applicable to the NAICS code referenced for this solicitation), as of the date of this offer and are incorporated in this offer by reference (see FAR 4.1201); except for the changes identified below [offeror to insert changes, identifying change by clause number, title, date]. These amended representation(s) and/or certification(s) are also incorporated in this offer and are current, accurate, and complete as of the date of this offer.

FAR Clause #	Title	Date	Change

Any changes provided by the offeror are applicable to this solicitation only, and do not result in an update to the representations and certifications posted on ORCA.

K-1

## K.2 52,230-1 COST ACCOUNTING STANDARDS NOTICES AND CERTIFICATION (JUNE 2000)

NOTE:

This notice does not apply to small businesses or foreign governments.

This notice is in three parts, identified by Roman numerals I through III.

If the offeror is an educational institution, Part II does not apply unless the contemplated contract will be subject to full or modified CAS coverage pursuant to 48 CFR 9903.201-2(c)(5) or 9903.201-2(c)(6), respectively.

Offerors shall examine each part and provide the requested information in order to determine Cost Accounting Standards (CAS) requirements applicable to any resultant contract.

#### I. DISCLOSURE STATEMENT-COST ACCOUNTING PRACTICES AND CERTIFICATION

- (a) Any contract in excess of \$500,000 resulting from this solicitation will be subject to the requirements of the Cost Accounting Standards Board (48 CFR Chapter 99), except for those contracts which are exempt as specified in 48 CFR 9903.201-1.
- (b) Any offeror submitting a proposal which, if accepted, will result in a contract subject to the requirements of 48 CFR, Chapter 99 must, as a condition of contracting, submit a Disclosure Statement as required by 48 CFR 9903.202. When required, the Disclosure Statement must be submitted as a part of the offeror's proposal under this solicitation unless the offeror has already submitted a Disclosure Statement disclosing the practices used in connection with the pricing of this proposal. If an applicable Disclosure Statement has already been submitted, the offeror may satisfy the requirement for submission by providing the information requested in paragraph (c) of Part I of this provision.

CAUTION: In the absence of specific regulations or agreement, a practice disclosed in a Disclosure Statement shall not, by virtue of such disclosure, be deemed to be a proper, approved, or agreed-to practice for pricing proposals or accumulating and reporting contract performance cost data.

# (c) Check the appropriate box below:

[ ](1) Certificate of Concurrent Submission of Disclosure Statement. The offeror hereby certifies that, as a part of the offer, copies of the Disclosure Statement have been submitted as follows: (i) original and one copy to the cognizant Administrative Contracting Officer (ACO) or cognizant Federal agency official authorized to act in that capacity (Federal official), as applicable, and (ii) one copy to the cognizant Federal auditor.

(Disclosure must be on Form No. CASB DS-1 or CASB DS-2, as applicable. Forms may be obtained from the cognizant ACO or Federal official and/or from the loose-leaf version of the Federal Acquisition Regulation.)

Date of Disclosure Statement:

Name and Address of Cognizant ACO or

Federal Officia	Where Filed:		

The offeror further certifies that the practices used in estimating costs in pricing this proposal are consistent with the cost accounting practices disclosed in the Disclosure Statement.

Section K

[ ](2) Certificate of Previously Submitted Disclosure Statement. The offeror hereby certifies that the required Disclosure Statement was filed as follows:

Date of Disclosure Statement:

DOL081RP20140

Name and Address of Cognizant ACO or Federal Official Where Filed:

The offeror further certifies that the practices used in estimating costs in pricing this proposal are consistent with the cost accounting practices disclosed in the applicable Disclosure Statement.

- [ ](3) Certificate of Monetary Exemption. The offeror hereby certifies that the offeror, together with all divisions, subsidiaries, and affiliates under common control, did not receive net awards of negotiated prime contracts and subcontracts subject to CAS totaling \$50 million or more in the cost accounting period immediately proceeding the period in which this proposal was submitted. The offeror further certifies that if such status changes before an award resulting from this proposal, the offeror will advise the Contracting Officer immediately.
- [ ](4) Certificate of Interim Exemption. The offeror hereby certifies that (i) the offeror first exceeded the monetary exemption for disclosure, as defined in (3) of this subsection, in the cost accounting period immediately preceding the period in which this offer was submitted and (ii) in accordance with 48 CFR 9903.202-1, the offeror is not yet required to submit a Disclosure Statement. The offeror further certifies that if an award resulting from this proposal has not been made within 90 days after the end of that period, the offeror will immediately submit a revised certificate to the Contracting Officer, in the form specified under subparagraphs (c)(1) or (c)(2) of Part I of this provision, as appropriate, to verify submission of a completed Disclosure Statement.

CAUTION: Offerors currently required to disclose because they were awarded a CAS-covered prime contract or subcontract of \$50 million or more in the current cost accounting period may not claim this exemption (4). Further, the exemption applies only in connection with proposals submitted before expiration of the 90 day period following the cost accounting period in which the monetary exemption was exceeded.

II. COST ACCOUNTING STANDARDS--ELIGIBILITY FOR MODIFIED CONTRACT COVERAGE

If the offeror is eligible to use the modified provisions of 48 CFR subpart 9903.201-2(b) and elects to do so, the offeror shall indicate by checking the box below. Checking the box below shall mean that the resultant contract is subject to the Disclosure and Consistency of Cost Accounting Practices clause in lieu of the Cost Accounting Standards clause.

Section K

[ ] The offeror hereby claims an exemption from the Cost Accounting Standards clause under the provisions of 48 CFR 9903.201- 2(b) and certifies that the offeror is eligible for use of the Disclosure and Consistency of Cost Accounting Practices clause because during the cost accounting period immediately preceding the period in which this proposal was submitted, the offeror received less than \$50 million in awards of CAS-covered prime contracts and subcontracts. The offeror further certifies that if such status changes before an award resulting from this proposal, the offeror will advise the Contracting Officer immediately.

CAUTION: An offeror may not claim the above eligibility for modified contract coverage if this proposal is expected to result in the award of a CAS-covered contract of \$50 million or more or if, during its current cost accounting period, the offeror has been awarded a single CAS-covered prime contract or subcontract of \$50 million or more.

#### III. ADDITIONAL COST ACCOUNTING STANDARDS APPLICABLE TO EXISTING CONTRACTS

The offeror shall indicate below whether award of the contemplated contract would, in accordance with subparagraph (a)(3) of the Cost Accounting Standards clause, require a change in established cost accounting practices affecting existing contracts and subcontracts.

# K.3 52.230-7 PROPOSAL DISCLOSURE--COST ACCOUNTING PRACTICE CHANGES (APR 2005)

The offeror shall check "yes" below if the contract award will result in a required or unilateral change in cost accounting practice, including unilateral changes requested to be desirable changes.

[] Yes [] No

If the offeror checked "Yes" above, the offeror shall-- (1) Prepare the price proposal in response to the solicitation using the changed practice for the period of performance for which the practice will be used; and (2) Submit a description of the changed cost accounting practice to the Contracting Officer and the Cognizant Federal Agency Official as pricing support for the proposal.

K-4

# K.4 SIGNATURE BLOCK

 $I, the \ undersigned, \ do \ hereby \ attest \ that \ all \ representations \ and \ certifications \ made \ in \ this \ Section \ K \ are \ true.$ 

Also, I, the undersigned, am aware of the penalties prescribed in 18 U.S. Code 1001 for making false statements in offers; and I am legally authorized to bind the company or organization represented.

(Signature)	(Date)
(Typed or Printed Name)	_
(Title)	_
(Solicitation Number)	_
(Name of Company/Organization Represented)	_
(DUNS Number)	_
(Address, including Zip Code)	_
(Telephone Number, including Area Code)	

K-5

## SECTION L - INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS, AND NOTICES TO OFFERORS

#### L.1 NOTICE LISTING SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The following solicitation provisions pertinent to this section are hereby incorporated by reference (by Citation Number, Title, and Date) in accordance with the FAR provision at FAR "52.252-1 SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE" in Section L of this solicitation. See FAR 52.252-1 for an internet address (if specified) for electronic access to the full text of a provision.

NUMBER	TITLE	DATE
52.215-1	INSTRUCTIONS TO OFFERORSCOMPETITIVE ACQUISITION	OCT 1997
52 215 16	ALTERNATE I (OCT 1997)	HIN 2002
52.215-16	FACILITIES CAPITAL COST OF MONEY	JUN 2003
52.222-24	PREAWARD ON-SITE EQUAL OPPORTUNITY COMPLIANCE EVALUATION	FEB 1999
52.237-10	IDENTIFICATION OF UNCOMPENSATED OVERTIME	OCT 1997

#### L.2 52.216-1 TYPE OF CONTRACT (APR 1984)

The Government contemplates award of a (Cost Plus Fixed Fee) contract resulting from this solicitation.

#### L.3 52.233-2 SERVICE OF PROTEST (SEP 2006)

(a) Protests, as defined in section 33.101 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, that are filed directly with an agency, and copies of any protests that are filed with the Government Accountability Office (GAO), shall be served on the Contracting Officer (addressed as follows) by obtaining written and dated acknowledgment of receipt from:

KEITH A. BOND Division Chief

Hand-Carried Address:

U.S. Department of Labor, ETA/OGCM Division of Contract Services 200 Constitution Avenue, NW Room N-4655 Washington DC 20210

Mailing Address:

DOL061RP20079

Section L

U.S. Department of Labor, ETA/OGCM Division of Contract Services 200 Constitution Avenue, NW Room N-4655 Washington DC 20210

(b) The copy of any protest shall be received in the office designated above within one day of filing a protest with the GAO.

## L.4 52,252-1 SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)

This solicitation incorporates one or more solicitation provisions by reference, with the same force and effect as if they were given in full text. Upon request, the Contracting Officer will make their full text available. The offeror is cautioned that the listed provisions may include blocks that must be completed by the offeror and submitted with its quotation or offer. In lieu of submitting the full text of those provisions, the offeror may identify the provision by paragraph identifier and provide the appropriate information with its quotation or offer. Also, the full text of a solicitation provision may be accessed electronically at this/these address(es):

http://www.arnet.gov/far

#### L.5 PAST PERFORMANCE

Offerors shall submit the following information as part of their proposal for both the offeror and proposed major subcontractors:

A. A list of five (5) "relevant" contracts and subcontracts completed during the past three (3) years and at least 12 months in duration. Three (3) of the five (5) references must be for the prime contractor. The offeror must submit the past performance reference information by filling out Attachment J.7 for each of the five references. The reference should be on projects/work similar in nature with a total contract price of at least \$10 million. References for projects/work not similar in nature and that do not meet the \$10 million threshold will not be considered. Contracts listed may include those entered into by the Federal Government, agencies of states and local governments and commercial customers. Offerors that are newly formed entities without prior contracts should list contracts and subcontracts as required above for all key personnel. Offerors, please make sure you include the following information for each contract and subcontract:

- 1. Name of contracting activity
- 2. Contract number
- 3. Contract type
- 4. Total contract value
- 5. Contract work
- 6. Contracting officer and telephone
- 7. Program manager and telephone
- 8. Administrative contracting officer, if different from #6 and telephone number
- 9. List of major subcontractors
- 10. Period of performance for contracts and/or subcontracts

PLEASE NOTE: Offerors are to use Attachment J.7 – Past Performance Reference Information when providing this information. Please make sure the information provided above is correct. References with incorrect information may not be considered.

- B. The offeror may provide information on problems encountered on the contract and subcontracts identified above and corrective actions taken to resolve those problems. Offerors must not provide general information of their performance on the identified contracts. The Government will obtain general performance information from the references.
- C. Each offeror will be evaluated on its performance under existing and prior contracts for similar products or services. Performance information will be used for both responsibility determinations and as an evaluation factor against which offerors' relative rankings will be compared to assure best value to the Government. The Government will focus on information that demonstrates quality of performance relative to the size and complexity of the procurement under consideration. The contractor's reference questionnaire form identified in Attachment J.8 will be used to collect this information. The Government may contact references other than those identified by the offeror and may use this information to evaluate the offeror's past performance. The Government also reserves the right to decide not to contact all of the references provided by the offeror. The Government will not disclose to the offeror, the names of individuals providing information about an offeror's past performance.

#### L.6 ORAL PRESENTATION

After the receipt of offers (proposals) by the Government, the Government determines which offerors are within the competitive range. Those offerors in the competitive range must make an oral presentation to the Government's evaluation panel and participate in a question and answer session. The sole purpose of the oral presentation and question and answer session is to test an offeror's understanding of the work that the Government will require under the prospective contract.

The oral presentation and the question and answer session are not part of the offer and are not themselves offers. The oral presentation and the question and answer session will not constitute discussions, as defined by FAR Part 15, and will not obligate the Government to determine a competitive range, conduct discussions, or solicit to entertain revised or final offers.

Statements made by the offeror during the oral presentation or the question and answer session will not become a part of any contract resulting from this RFP, unless the Government and the offeror agree to make it part of an offer during discussions. If the Government decides to conduct discussions the Government will not solicit to entertain revisions to the oral presentations or to the answers given during the question and answer session.

- 1. Schedule for presentation: Oral presentations will commence approximately two weeks after the establishment of the Competitive Range. The Contract Specialist will notify offerors of the scheduled date and time of their presentation within one week after the establishment of the Competitive Range. The order in which offerors will make presentations will be determined by drawing lots by the Contract Specialist. Once notified of their scheduled presentation date and time, offerors shall complete their presentations on the scheduled date and time. Requests from offerors to reschedule their presentations will be entertained only in emergency situations. The Government reserves the right to reschedule an offeror's oral presentation at the discretion of the Contract Specialist.
- 2. Form of presentation: Offerors will make their oral presentations in person, at the Department of Labor/ETA, 200 Constitution Ave., NW, Washington, D.C., to the Technical Evaluation Panel, Contract Specialist, and other representatives of the Government. Submission of videotapes or other forms of media containing the presentation for evaluation are not authorized.

#### DOL061RP20079

#### Section L

- 3. Time allowed for presentation: Offerors shall receive their transparencies one half hour prior to the presentation to caucus and prepare for the actual presentation. Oral presentations, excluding the question and answer session, will be limited to 90 minutes. The Contract Specialist will strictly enforce this time limit. Following the oral presentation there will be a recess of 1 hour. After the recess there will be a one hour question and answer session.
- 4. Offeror's presentation team: A maximum of five contractor personnel (prime and subcontractor) may participate. These individuals/presenters will attend the oral presentation and the question and answer session and must answer questions directed to them. Only key personnel (see Section L.8 for a list of key personnel positions) can take part in the oral presentation and question and answer session. The Project Director who will have a 30% time operational responsibility for contract performance must be present and must, at a minimum, answer questions directed to him/her during the question and answer session.

Offerors may not use company senior or general managers or consultants to make any part of the oral presentation. In addition to the maximum of five individuals who will participate, the offeror may send two non-participating representatives to observe. Hence a total of seven contractor personnel will be permitted to attend (only five may participate) the presentation. No other officers, employees, consultants, agents, or other representatives of the offeror may attend.

- 5. Content of presentation: The presentation shall not encompass price or cost and fee. During the 90 minute oral presentation, the offeror's presenters must demonstrate the offeror's understanding of the work that will be required under the prospective contract by addressing the following topics, in the following order, in accordance with the following instructions:
- (a) Introduction: The offeror should provide some information about itself as a firm, briefly describing its organization, history, products and services. (10 minutes)
- (b) Work Breakdown: Present an analysis of the statement of work. Subdivide statement of work tasks [identify selected tasks] into their constituent activities. Briefly describe each activity and its inputs and outputs. Briefly describe interrelationships and interdependencies among the activities. (20 minutes)
- (c) Contract Work Schedule: Present a Gantt chart that illustrates the contract work schedule by [week, month, quarter, or year]. Show the starting date and ending date of each activity identified in the work breakdown analysis. Describe the interrelationships and interdependencies among the tasks. (10 minutes)
- (d) Contract Resource Allocations: Describe the types of professional, administrative, clerical and other labor that will be required to perform the contract work. Briefly describe each classification of professional and blue collar labor, including position title(s), duties and responsibilities. Describe the total number of hours of each of these professional and blue collar labor classifications that will be allocated to each of the activities identified in the work breakdown analysis from start to finish. Also identify the types and hours of administrative and clerical labor that will be required for each activity. (10 minutes)
- (e) Performance Risk Analysis: Identify contingent events that could, if they were to occur, endanger satisfactory performance. Focus on critical events that are realistically likely to occur and that would pose serious problems. (Do not try to identify every event that could cause some minor difficulty.) Briefly describe the nature of each such event, each work activity with which it is associated, the estimated likelihood of its occurrence, its likely effect on performance if it were to occur, its likely causes, and plans to prevent its occurrence and to respond in the event that it does occur. (20 minutes)

- (f) Responsibility Assignments: Identify the components of the offeror's organization that will have primary support responsibility for the performance of each of the activities identified in the work breakdown analysis. Include affiliates, subsidiaries, and subcontractors. Also, identify the individual managers of each such organization. Briefly describe the qualifications of each such organizational component and person, including education and training and especially their experience doing such work. (10 minutes)
- (g) Conclusion: Summarize the main points of its presentation and state why the Government should select the offeror for contract award. (10 minutes)

An offeror may address any other topic, as well, within the 90 minute limit. The Contract Specialist will strictly enforce the 90 minute time limit.

- 6. Clarification of oral presentation points: After completion of the oral presentation, the Government may request clarification of any points addressed which are unclear and may ask for elaboration by the offeror on any point which was not supported. Any such interchange between the offeror and the Government will be for clarification only, and will not constitute discussions within the meaning of FAR Part 15. The time required for clarification will not be counted against the offeror's presentation time limit.
- 7. The following Government personnel may be present at the oral presentation:
- Contract Specialist and/or Contracting Officer.
- Federal Staff to assist in the administration of the presentations.
- The Technical Evaluation Panel consisting of three to five (3-5) individuals with expertise in employment and training programs administered by the Department of Labor/ETA.
- 8. Documentation: The Government will provide blank flip chart paper for the offeror to use during the presentation caucus time period. An overhead slide projector will be provided by the Government for offeror use during the presentation. At the close of the presentation, the offeror shall provide the Technical Evaluation with a listing of the names, firms, and position titles of all presenters, along with all flip charts and/or overhead slides used during the presentation. The Government will not accept for evaluation any additional documentation which may or may not have been referenced during the presentation.

Each offeror shall use black and white overhead transparencies (slides) to document key points of its presentation. The Government will provide one overhead projector, one flip-chart pad, and marker pens for the offeror's use during the oral presentation. The offeror may not use or submit any other media documents. "The offeror shall submit its set of overhead transparencies and five (5) paper copies to the Government in a sealed package with its offer" (see L.7). Failure to submit the overhead transparencies and paper copies by the date established for receipt of offers will cause the offer to be rejected as non-responsive.

Thirty (30) minutes before the presentation, the Contract Specialist will give the transparencies to the offeror for its use during the presentation. The overhead transparencies must be 8.5 by 11 inches. The legibility and clarity of the transparencies is the responsibility of the offeror. The transparencies submitted will be considered the offeror's technical proposal. If there is a discrepancy between any of the transparencies and what is verbally stated during the presentation, the information that appears on the transparency will take precedence over what the presenters say.

#### DOL061RP20079

### Section L

There is no limit to the number of overhead transparencies that an offeror may use during its presentation. However, when evaluating the offeror's presentation, the Government will consider only the information on the transparencies that were actually projected during the presentation. The production and use of an excessive number of slides may be detrimental to an offeror's interests. The presentations will be audio taped by the Government. Offerors should mark slides in accordance with FAR 52.215-1 (e), Restrictions on Disclosure and Use of Data, as appropriate.

# L.7 SUBMISSION OF PROPOSAL

#### A - General Instructions:

Each offeror must submit an offer (proposal) in strict accordance with these instructions. When evaluating an offeror, the Government will consider how well the offeror complied with the letter and spirit of these instructions. The Government will consider any failure on the part of an offeror to comply with both the letter and spirit of these instructions to be an indication of the type of conduct it can expect during contract performance. Therefore, the Government encourages offerors to contact the Contracting Officer by electronic submission only, in order to request an explanation of any part of these instructions. Your proposal must be submitted in three (3) separate and distinct parts as outlined below, consisting of the number of stated copies and accompanied by the required supportive materials to insure that the proposal will be considered responsive to the Request for Proposals.

- Part 1 (1) Original and two (2) signed copies of completed Standard Form 33, Solicitation, Offer and Award.
- (2) Original and two (2) signed copies of Section K, the Representations, Certifications and other Statements of Offerors, DOL does not accept illegible copies. (All copies must be ink-signed.)
- (3) Original and three (3) signed copies of Subcontracting Plan, DOL does not accept illegible copies. (All copies must be ink-signed.)
- Part 2 (1) A set of overhead transparencies and five (5) paper copies in a sealed package. These transparencies form the basis of the offeror's Oral Presentation. PLEASE NOTE: The sealed package containing the transparencies will not be opened until the scheduled date for the offeror's presentation, in the presence of the Contract Specialist and a representative of the offeror. DOL uses both the transparencies and the Oral Presentation to evaluate the offeror's capability to perform the contract (See Section M.2 (D));
- (2) Original and three (3) copies of a modified resume (See Attachment J.10 for an example of a modified resume) for each key personnel involved in the project. (See Section M.2 (B)) At a minimum, the resume shall include:
  - a. The title and position to which the individual would be assigned for the project;
  - b. The individual's current employment status and a list or description of the activities or projects on which the individual is currently working;
  - c. The individuals previous work experience, to include position title, dates in position, employing organization, duties performed, and role performed, e.g.,

L-6

#### Section L

- management, task leader, lead investigator, chief analyst, etc., and how these are relevant to the tasks and duties in this project;
- d. The titles of the individuals previous or in process written products or reports, with their date of completion or publication and other authors noted; and the relevance of these works to the tasks and duties in this project; and
- e. The individual's educational background and a brief description of its relevance to the individual's role in the project. The overall staffing plan is reasonable and likely to support the technical approach.
- (3) Original and three (3) copies of letters of intent for each key personnel, including employees and contingency hires (defined as persons not currently employed but who have executed a binding letter for commitment for employment with the offeror, if the offeror receives award under this solicitation). Letters of intent must be dated and include signatures from the individual and the offeror/contractor. The letter must state that the individual will be available for the number of hours stated in the proposal and that the individual will be available for at least 6 months. The letter must also disclose the position the person will have on the contract.
- (4) Original and three copies of relevant past performance information (See Sections L.5 and M.2(C)); and
- (5) Original and three (3) copies of their technical approach (See Section M.2 (A, E and F)). (PLEASE NOTE: Text type shall be at least 12 point font size or larger.)
- **Part 3** A detailed Business Management Proposal for the prime contractor and each subcontractor as further outlined in the below instructions and consisting of:
  - (1) Three (3) copies of Attachment J.2 Cost and Price Analysis, ETA 8555 (Mar. 1981);
  - (2) One (1) copy of Attachment J.3 Statement of Financial Capability, ETA 8554 (Mar. 1981) (c).
  - (3) One (1) Accounting System Certification which is a statement certifying that the offeror has an established accounting system with internal controls adequate to safeguard their assets, insure that funds are accounted for by cost categories, check the accuracy and reliability of the accounting data, promote operating efficiency and permit compliance with Government requirements and accounting procedures with respect to Cost Reimbursement types of contracts. The statement must be executed by a certified public accountant (CPA), licensed public accountant, a bona-fide accounting or audit organization such as Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA) or an entity of equivalent status acceptable to the Government.
  - (4) Contractor's current approved Indirect Cost Rate Agreement or a description (including dollar amounts) of the base for all proposed indirect rates. The Cost and Price Analysis (ETA 8555) and Financial Capability Forms (Attachment J.3) support information shall be augmented as follows:
    - 1. Most current published annual balance sheet and profit or loss statement.

#### Section L

2. List the names and addresses of any subcontractor\* the offeror intends to use in the performance of a resulting contract. Include the following information about the subcontract(s). (a) How subcontractor was selected? (b) Has the subcontractor submitted a cost proposal? (c) Will he be able to start performance at the start of the contract period? (d) What is the total cost of (each) subcontract? (e) What services (skills) will the subcontract provide? (f) What experience do they have in this technical area? \*Also provide the above information for consultants you intend to use in the performance of a resulting contract. Consultants: Persons who are members of a particular profession or posses a special skill and who are not officers or employees of the contractor.

NOTE: Part 1, 2, and 3 should be sealed in separate envelopes and included in one master package. The RFP number and related Part numbers outlined above, if applicable, should show in the upper left hand corner of each of the envelopes as well as the master package.

- (B) Cost and Price Analysis. The Contracting Officer may forward the cost and price analysis review of the business proposal to the DOL's Division of Cost Determination (DCD). The cost analysis performed by DCD will be based on FAR 15.404-1(c)(1). DCD requires the following specific information to be provided in addition to the ETA form 8555 Cost and Price Analysis:
  - **1. <u>Salaries</u>** Provide support for all of the proposed salaries, i.e. payroll records (current employees), letters of intent or salary surveys (new employees). Also provide proposed escalation of salary increases for option years, if applicable.
  - **2.** <u>Fringe Benefits</u> –If a fringe rate has been approved by a Federal cognizant agency, please note it. If not, please see related information below for indirect rates to support these costs.
  - 3. <u>Staff Travel and Per Diem</u> In addition to the information requested in the ETA form 8555, please provide the following detailed information using the sample table below:

Traveler's Name, Position, From, To, Travel Days, Airline Fees, Lodging, Meals, Car Rental, Other, Total.

- **4.** <u>Consultant Fees</u> Provide specific hourly/daily rate for proposed consultants with their l letters of intent.
- 5. Consultant Travel See #3 above.
- 6. <u>Rent</u> Specify if the costs are directly or indirectly charged. If directly charged, provide comments on the rent costs, i.e., lease agreement (already signed) or informal documentation attesting to the offeror's efforts to find reasonable lease costs, i.e. multiple bids, or area surveys. If a lease has been already signed, please provide a copy for support.
- 7. <u>Insurance & Bonding</u> Specify if the costs are directly or indirectly charged. If directly charged, provide support for the insurance costs and bonding costs, i.e., quotes from different insurance companies.

#### Section L

- 8. Materials & Supplies Follow the Form 8555 (Page 5) in detail.
- 9. <u>Communications</u> Follow the Form 8555 (Page 6) in detail, <u>also providing quantity/units.</u>
- 10. Property Follow the Form 8555 (Page 6) in detail.
- 11. Supportive Services Follow the Form 8555 (Page 7) in detail.
- **12.** <u>Subcontractor Costs</u> Follow the Form 8555 (Page 7) in detail. Also, provide a separate submission of the Form 8555 for each subcontractor noting all items of costs in this list.
- **13.** <u>Indirect Costs (Overhead, G&A, other rates)</u> If your entity has a <u>current federally</u> approved indirect cost rate agreement, provide a copy.

If <u>no</u> rates have been approved by a Federal cognizant agency, the offeror should provide support for review and analysis to determine if the rates proposed are allowable, allocable, and reasonable. Specifically, the offeror should submit <u>two</u> "Statements of Total Costs" for:

- a. the latest fiscal period of the entity based on actual costs.
- b. the projected fiscal period of the entity based on <u>budgeted costs</u>; including any applicable DOL contract costs (assume that the contract will be awarded).

Samples of the Statement of Total Costs are available in DCD's website: <a href="http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/boc/costdeterminationguide/main.htm">http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/boc/costdeterminationguide/main.htm</a>. Specifically, at: <a href="http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/boc/costdeterminationguide/sec3.pdf">http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/boc/costdeterminationguide/sec3.pdf</a>, pages III-7 or III-9, as applicable. These statements have two ways of calculating the indirect cost rate built into the schedule.

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

<u>Note</u> that if the entity has multiple rates (overhead, G&A, offsite, onsite, etc.) the indirect cost column presented in the schedule should be <u>modified</u> to include each proposed rate into separate columns.

**14.** Fee – Please provide the specific rate proposed.

The Government warns offerors that taking exception to any term or condition of the RFP (including submitting any alternative proposal that requires a relaxation of a requirement), will make an offer unacceptable and the offeror ineligible for award, unless the RFP expressly authorizes such an exception with regard to that specific term or condition. The Government will consider any exception to a term or condition of the RFP that is not expressly authorized by the RFP to be a deficiency, as defined in FAR Part 15. An offeror may eliminate a deficiency in its proposal only through discussions, as defined and prescribed in FAR Part 15. However, the Government intends to award a contract without technical discussions, as authorized by FAR Part 15. Therefore, any offeror planning to take exception to a term or condition of the RFP must consult with the Contracting Officer prior to submitting a proposal, unless the RFP expressly authorizes such an exception. Not withstanding its plan to award without discussions, the Government reserves the right to conduct technical and cost discussions with offerors in a competitive range, if necessary, and to permit such offerors to revise their proposals. The government also reserves the right to change any terms and conditions of their RFP by

#### DOL061RP20079

#### Section L

amendment at any time prior to contract award and to allow offerors to revise their offers accordingly, as authorized by FAR Part 15.

The offeror must not make reference to cost or price data so that an independent technical evaluation may be made on the basis of technical merit alone. Proposals must not specify less than one hundred twenty (120) days Government Acceptance. After the due date, an offeror can not take exception to any provisions of this Request for Proposals or place any condition on his/her proposal. Offerors may only submit one proposal.

## DOL will not award to offerors whose proposals do not meet the above requirements.

#### L.8 SUBCONTRACTING PLAN

All large businesses shall be required to submit a subcontracting plan that separately addresses subcontracting with small business, veteran-owned small business, service-disabled veteran-owned small business, HUBZone small business, small disadvantaged business, and women-owned small business concerns. The subcontracting plan shall be submitted as part of the offer (proposal) on or before the receipt of proposal due date. The plan shall be included in and made a part of the resultant contract. Failure to submit an acceptable subcontracting plan shall make the offeror ineligible for the award of a contract.

# L.9 SUBCONTRACTING (LARGE BUSINESS)

In accordance with FAR 19.704 and FAR clause 52.219-9, a subcontracting plan is required from offerors submitting a proposal in response to this solicitation. The Subcontracting Plan shall address the broadest possible scope of small business participation. An offeror's subcontracting plan will be made a part of the contract award document. This solicitation contains FAR clause 52.219-9, "Small Business Subcontracting Plan-Alternate II". The Subcontracting Plan described and required by this clause (all 11 elements) must be submitted on or before the receipt of proposal due date. A sample Plan format that includes all eleven elements is attached to the solicitation. The Contracting Officer's assessment of appropriate subcontracting goals for this acquisition, expressed as a percent of total amount subcontracted are as follows:

25% of the total contract value is subcontracted to small businesses and of the amount subcontracted overall; at least 60% is to small businesses;

Small Disadvantaged Business Concerns 11.0%;

Women Owned Small Business Concerns 7.0%:

HUB Zone Small Business Concerns 3.0%;

Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Small Business Concerns 3%; and

Veteran-Owned Small Business Concerns 3.0%

Note that the above small business categories are not mutually exclusive. Subcontract dollars may be attributed to as many categories as are applicable. (Example: WOSB & SDB also count as SB)

Offerors are encouraged to propose goals that are equivalent to or greater than those recommended by the Contracting Officer. However, the offerors shall perform an independent assessment for this procurement. The goals included in the submitted Subcontracting Plan may be higher, lower, or the same as the goals stated above, depending upon the offeror's

L-10

#### DOL061RP20079

#### Section L

independent assessment. The proposed goals and dollars for each small business category shall be clearly stated on the sample Plan format (reference sample format, page 4). Cage codes shall also be provided for the primary bidder as well as all proposed small business subcontractors (reference sample format, page 4). In no case are "zero" goals acceptable. Failure to submit a plan, which shows good faith effort to use small business, small disadvantaged business, woman-owned, hubzone, or service-disabled veteran-owned small business, shall be a factor in

determining responsibility. The successful bid will not be rejected solely because the submitted Subcontracting Plan does not meet the recommended goals. If the offeror cannot meet some or all of the goals specified, complete rationale/justification shall be provided at the end of the subcontracting plan sample format. Use of the sample plan format is strongly recommended. Failure to use this format may effect the evaluation of any subcontracting plan received in response to the solicitation.

Offerors must agree to enter, and ensure that its subcontractors enter, the required subcontracting reports into the government-wide Electronic Subcontracting Reporting System (eSRS) in accordance with the instructions provided with eSRS. Prior to final payment, the successful contractor shall submit their small business utilization figures, to the DOL Contracting Office (address on page 1 of this solicitation) for use in determining how well the successful awardee adhered to their proposed plan and for use in determining the company's overall performance evaluation.

## L.10 SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS

#### KEY PERSONNEL

The contractor must provide the necessary personnel to accomplish each task listed in the statement of work. The key personnel positions and their required time commitment are as follows:

Project Director – 50% Principal Investigator(s) – 25% Task Leaders – 25%

PLEASE NOTE: The same person may be named to more than one key personnel position; however, the individual, must not commit more than 100% of their time to this contract.

## L.11 CONFIRMATION OF PROPOSED KEY PERSONNEL (OCT 2000)

The offeror must provide the following certificate upon request by the Contracting Officer.

I certify that the proposed key personnel are still available for performance under any contract resulting from this solicitation, and that the letters of commitment are still valid. I base this certification on written and/or oral confirmation which I received, within the past 30 days, from each individual proposed to fill the Key Personnel requirements. I further certify that I possess copies of written confirmations I received from each individual, and/or a memorandum to the file documenting oral confirmation of that individual's availability. I further promise to immediately inform the Government of any changes in the availability of any proposed key personnel.

Date of Certification

By (Name and Signature of company president)

(PLEASE NOTE: Confirmation of Proposed Key Personnel will be required from ONLY those offerors who make the competitive range, at a date and time designated by the Contracting Officer.)

## L.12 REQUEST FOR CLARIFICATION (RFC)

Only emailed submissions of requests for clarification will be accepted. They shall be submitted to Mr. Dave Chiu at chiu.dave@dol.gov.

Should any RFC be received after 5:00 p.m. local time, December 5, 2007, the Government reserves the right not to provide an answer. If, however, the Government determines that the RFC raises an issue of significant importance, the government will respond electronically. Offerors interested in networking and being placed on a bidders list for the above referenced RFP, please provide the Name and Address of Organization; Telephone Number; and Point of Contact electronically to Dave Chiu at chiu.dave@dol.gov, by 5:00 p.m., December 5, 2007.

The Government will not provide any information concerning requests for clarifications in response to telephone calls from offerors. All requests will be answered electronically and will be available to all offerors at the <a href="https://www.fedbizopps.gov">www.fedbizopps.gov</a> and <a href="https://www.doleta.gov/sga/rfp.cfm">www.doleta.gov/sga/rfp.cfm</a>.

Field Code Changed

Field Code Changed

Please be advised that it is the sole responsibility of the offeror to continually view the website for any amendments to this solicitation.

#### SECTION M - EVALUATION FACTORS FOR AWARD

## M. 1. BASIS FOR AWARD (BEST VALUE)

The Government intends to evaluate proposals using a two-step methodology. The first step will involve the evaluation of the offeror's TECHNICAL APPROACH, INDIVIDUAL STAFF EXPERIENCE AND QUALIFICATIONS, MANAGEMENT PLAN, and PRICE (evaluation factors A, B, E and F listed below). Based on these evaluations, a Competitive Range (FAR Part 15) consisting of the most highly rated proposals will be established.

The second step will involve evaluation of the CONTRACTOR'S PAST PERFORMANCE and an ORAL PRESENTATION presented by each of the offerors within the Competitive Range. Past Performance will be evaluated in accordance with Section L.5 of the solicitation and evaluation factor C listed below. Evaluation of oral presentations will consist of the offeror's CAPABILITY TO PERFORM THE WORK (evaluation factor D listed below). Therefore, each offer should contain the best terms from a cost or price and technical standpoint.

A cost realism analysis and a Field Pricing Review will be performed for all technically acceptable offerors. Contract award will be based on the combined evaluations of the Technical Approach, Individual Staff Experience and Qualifications, Contractor's Past Performance, Contractor's Capability to Perform the Work, Management Plan, Subcontracting Plan, and Price. The contract resulting from this solicitation will be awarded to the responsible offeror whose proposal, conforming to the solicitation, is determined to provide the "best value" to the Government, which may not necessarily be the proposals offering the lowest cost nor receiving the highest technical score. It should be noted that cost is not a numerically weighted factor.

Although non-cost factors are significantly more important than cost, cost is an important factor and should be considered when preparing responsive proposals. The importance of cost as an evaluation factor will increase with the degree of equality of the proposals in relation to the remaining evaluation factors.

When the offerors within the competitive range are considered essentially equal in terms of technical, past performance and other non-cost factors (if any), or when cost is so significantly high as to diminish the value of the technical superiority to the Government, cost may become the determining factor for award. In summary, cost/non-cost trade-offs will be made, and the extent to which one may be sacrificed for the other is governed only by the tests of rationality and consistency with the established factors.

Prospective contractors are advised that the selection of a contractor for contract award is to be made, after a careful evaluation of the proposals received, by a panel of specialists chosen by ETA. Each panelist will evaluate the proposals for technical acceptability using a range of scores assigned to each factor. The factors are presented in the order of emphasis that they will receive (i.e., Factor A has the greatest weight, Factor B the second greatest weight, etc.). The scores will then be averaged to select a contractor for award on the basis of their proposal being the most advantageous to the Government, price and other factors considered.

### M. 2 EVALUATION CRITERIA

## A. UNDERSTANDING/PROSPECTIVE EVALUATION DESIGN (50 POINTS)

1. UNDERSTANDING (10 points)

For this section, applicants should provide a detailed description and discussion of current and past workforce development research, including research on occupational training and training voucher systems. The applicant must also show their understanding of designing and implementing program evaluations using random assignment and benefit-cost techniques. Finally, the applicant shall discuss how their knowledge of WIA programs, occupational training and training voucher systems, and evaluation research are relevant to the WGSE.

# PLEASE BE ADVISED THAT OFFERORS WILL BE EVALUATED UNDER THIS FACTOR BASED ON THE FOLLOWING:

- 1. The applicant demonstrates expert knowledge of current and past research focusing on workforce development programs. (3 points)
- 2. The applicant demonstrates expert knowledge concerning the designing, implementing, and evaluating of random assignment, net impact, and benefit-cost methodologies. (5 points)
- 3. The applicant demonstrates how the information, in each of the previous rating elements, applies to and is relevant for the evaluation of the WGSE. (2 point)

## 2. TECHNICAL APPROACH (40 points)

In this section, the offeror should provide a prospective design for the evaluation covering the tasks set out in section C-5. A separate description for each task should be provided. The offeror should address the tasks by phase of the project. The offeror must demonstrate how each of the tasks under each phase relates to the other and combine to form a cohesive and rigorous evaluation. The offeror may change the order of the tasks and/or suggest a different timeline for the tasks as warranted.

# PLEASE BE ADVISED THAT OFFERORS WILL BE EVALUATED UNDER THIS FACTOR BASED ON THE FOLLOWING:

- 1. The degree to which the applicant's approach to the tasks necessary to complete Phases I and II is feasible, rigorous, and discusses possible challenges to successful completion and potential solutions. (5 points)
- 2. The extent to which the applicant's approach to the tasks necessary to complete Phase III is feasible, rigorous, and addresses possible challenges to successful completion and potential solutions. (13 points)
- 3. The degree to which the applicant's approach to the completion of Phase IV is feasible, rigorous, and addresses possible challenges to successful completion and potential solutions. (10 points)
- 4. The degree to which the applicant's approach to the completion of Phase V is feasible, rigorous, and addresses possible challenges to successful completion and potential solutions. (5 points)
- 5. The extent to which the applicant's approach to tasks that span all of the phases of the WGSE is sound and feasible and addresses possible challenges and potential solutions. (4 points)
- 6. The degree to which the technical approach as a whole as well as all parts of it are clear, coherent and internally consistent. (3 points)

## **B. INDIVIDUAL STAFF EXPERIENCE AND QUALIFICATIONS (35 points)**

Successful performance of the proposed work depends heavily on the qualifications of the individuals committed to this project and the adequacy of the time commitment for each individual in relation to the specific tasks that they will perform. This section of the proposal shall provide sufficient information for judging the quality and competence of staff proposed to be assigned.

PLEASE BE ADVISED THAT OFFERORS WILL BE EVALUATED UNDER THIS FACTOR BASED ON THE FOLLOWING:

- 1. The experience and qualifications of the Project Director. The project director shall have a minimum of ten years' experience in performing social science research including a minimum of ten years of experience in designing and coordinating large-scale research projects. In addition, the Project Director shall have a minimum of five years' experience serving as a project director or in an equivalent position in project management. The Project Director will have at minimum a Ph.D. in economics, public administration, or other relevant social science disciplines. The Project Director will have a 50% time commitment to the evaluation. The Project Director shall demonstrate considerable experience in directing and running demonstrations and/or evaluations using random assignment. The Project Director must be a full-time employee of the prime contractor. For this position, ETA will not allow more than one individual to occupy the complete position (no co-project directors). (9 points)
- 2. The experience and qualifications of the Principal Investigators for each WIA program (Adult, Dislocated Worker, Youth) to include a minimum of five years experience in performing social science research, including five years experience designing and conducting large-scale evaluations. The principal investigators must at minimum have a Ph.D. in economics, statistics, mathematics, or other relevant disciplines. The Principal Investigators must have a 25% time commitment for the project. The Principal Investigators will provide assistance to the Project Director in the design of the research, data collection, and evaluation components of the project. For this position, ETA will not allow more than three Principle Investigators. (8 points)
- 3. The experience and qualifications of the Site Monitors proposed for this evaluation shall have a minimum of five years' experience in performing social science research, including at least five years' experience working on research projects. They must have at minimum a Master's degree in economics, political science, public administration, or statistics or similar. The Site Monitors for this evaluation will coordinate random assignment procedures and project implementation at the project sites. The Site Monitors must have a 25% time commitment. (5 points)
- 4. The adequacy of the time commitment of all personnel assigned to the project, according to each task and sub-task (the number of hours per year that each individual will devote to each aspect of the project). It is expected that the Project Director(s) must devote a minimum of 50% of time; the Principal Investigators a minimum of 25% of time; and Site Monitors a minimum of 25% of their time (as identified in the organizational plan). Where an individual is performing multiple tasks but time is not fully additive to the requirements noted here, a full explanation must be provided for a lesser amount of time. Where needed, time commitments far above the minimum should be identified. (5 points)
- 5. The experience and qualifications of all proposed professional staff must demonstrate experience and skills sufficient for their proposed role in the project. (3 points)
- 6. Letters of intent are provided for each professional personnel, including employees, contractors or contingency hires (defined as person not currently employed but who have executed a binding letter for commitment for employment with the offeror, if the offeror receives award under this solicitation). Letters of intent must be dated and include signatures from the individual and the offeror/contractor. The letter must state that the individual will be available for the number of hours stated in the proposal. (3 points)
- 7. Loading charts showing the number and percentage of hours for each staff for the total duration of the

#### Section M

project (based on a total of 10,400 hours), staff time for each year (based on a year of 2,080 hours) and staff time by task or project subpart (as per the management plan) are included. (2 points)

## C. CONTRACTOR'S PAST PERFORMANCE (25 points)

Past performance shall include evaluating offerors with no relevant performance history, and shall provide offerors an opportunity to identify past or current contracts (Federal, State and local government, and private) for efforts similar to the Government requirement. Offerors will be provided the opportunity to address unfavorable reports of past performance, if the offeror has not had a previous opportunity to review the rating. Offerors shall provide information on problems encountered on the identified contracts and the offerors' corrective actions. The Government shall consider this information, as well as information obtained from any other sources, when evaluating the offeror's past performance. The contracting officer shall determine the relevance of similar past performance information. Offerors shall submit past performance information regarding predecessor companies, key personnel and subcontractors that will perform major or critical aspects of the requirement. Offerors without relevant past performance history or for whom information on past performance is not available may not be evaluated favorably or unfavorably on past performance. In this instance the offeror would receive a neutral score of half of the points assigned to Criterion C., Contractor's Past Performance.

## D. CONTRACTOR'S CAPABILITY TO PERFORM THE CONTRACT (25 points)

The Government will evaluate each offeror's capability to perform the contract on the basis of its oral presentation and the responses it gives during the question and answer session that will follow the oral presentation. In making this evaluation, the government will consider an offeror's: (1) knowledge of the content of the work in terms of constituent activities, their inputs and outputs, and their interrelationships and interdependencies (See Section L.6 (5b)); (2) recognition of the appropriate sequence and realistic duration of the work activities (See Section L.6 (5c)); (3) knowledge of the appropriate types of resources required to perform the work activities (See Section L.6 (5d)); (4) familiarity with the difficulties, uncertainties, and risks associated with the work (See Section L.6 (5e)); (5) knowledge of the personnel and subcontractor qualifications necessary to the performance of the work (See Section L.6 (5f)); and (6) discussion of potential problems, such as increasing the utilization, and present strategies for dealing with them.

#### E. MANAGEMENT PLAN (15 points)

This evaluation will include multiple, overlapping activities, involving many people and data sets. A management plan must be provided that includes the following:

- A one—page chart or diagram showing how the project will be organized, including all tasks and deliverables and the overall leadership, business management, task or team leaders, and staff for each part. The organizational affiliations for all staff should be identified. Please note that the organization of the project does not have to conform strictly to the tasks in C.5, but must clearly show all tasks and deliverables and who will be responsible for them.
- A timeline or schedule of task startups, endings, and milestones.
- A list of key products, their delivery dates and the lead person responsible for each.
- A brief overview of how the project will be managed.

Offeror should describe their internal process for writing, reviewing, and editing the reports under the
deliverables.

# PLEASE BE ADVISED THAT OFFERORS WILL BE EVALUATED UNDER THIS FACTOR BASED ON THE FOLLOWING:

- 1. The organizational plan covers all parts of the evaluation design and is likely to be effective and efficient with reporting relationships that are clear and reasonable. (5 points)
- 2. The timeline and schedule cover all major tasks, are reasonable, and appear likely to result in meeting all deadlines. (5 points)
- 3. Plans for managing project implementation, data acquisition, and the production of reports and briefings demonstrate an awareness of the key variables for success, possible problems and contingencies and strategies for addressing them. (5 points)

#### F. SUBCONTRACTING PLAN EVALUATION.

The successful large business prime contractor will have its subcontracting plan reviewed as acceptable or unacceptable based on (i) compliance with the requirement to submit a plan including a response to all eleven (11) elements of FAR 52.219-9 and (ii) the small business utilization or content of the plan. If a offeror submits a plan that does not cover each of the eleven (11) required elements, the contracting officer shall advise the offeror of the deficiency and request submission of a revised plan by a specific date. If the offeror does not submit a plan that incorporates the required elements within the time allotted, the offeror shall be ineligible for award. If the plan, although responsive, evidences the offeror's intention not to comply with its obligations under the clause at 52.219-8, Utilization of Small Business Concerns, the contracting officer may find the offeror non-responsible. An overall rating will be assigned as follows:

#### **RATING DEFINITION**

#### Acceptable

The offeror has responded to all eleven (11) elements of FAR 52.219-9 (as shown on the attached sample format). In addition, the offeror demonstrates a reasonable commitment to small business subcontracting and its extent of participation in compliance with the associated regulations.

### Unacceptable

The offeror fails to respond to all eleven (11)elements of FAR 52.219-9 and/or fails to demonstrate a reasonable commitment and does not provide satisfactory justification for the lack of small business participation.

#### G. PRICE

Cost Realism will be performed as part of the proposal evaluation process. The purpose of this evaluation shall be to (a) verify the offeror's understanding of the requirement; (b) assess the degree to which the cost/price proposal reflects the approaches and/or risk assessments made in the technical proposal as well as the risk that the offeror will provide the services for the offered price/cost; and (c) assess the degree to which the cost reflected in the cost/price proposal accurately represents the work effort included in the technical proposal.

### M.3 DETERMINING BEST OVERALL VALUE

In order to determine which offeror represents the best overall value, the Contracting Officer will make a series of paired comparisons among only those offerors that submitted acceptable offers (proposals). If, in any paired

#### Section M

comparison, the offeror with the higher technical score also has the lower price, then the Contracting Officer will consider that offeror to represent the better overall value. If the offeror with the higher technical score has the higher price, then the Contracting Officer will decide whether the difference in technical score is worth the difference in price. If the Contracting Officer decides that it is, then they will consider the offeror with the higher technical score and the higher price to represent the better overall value. If not, then the Contracting Officer will consider the offeror(s) with the lower technical score and the lower price to represent the better value. The Contracting Officer will continue to make paired comparisons in this way until they have identified the best overall value.

Pursuant to FAR Subpart 52.215-1 Instructions to Offerors – Competitive Acquisition, the Contracting Officer reserves the right to award without discussion to the source(s) whose offer is the most advantageous to the Government, price and other factors considered.